

Uniqueness of the self-similar profile for a kinetic annihilation model

Véronique Bagland, Bertrand Lods

▶ To cite this version:

Véronique Bagland, Bertrand Lods. Uniqueness of the self-similar profile for a kinetic annihilation model. Journal of Differential Equations, 2015, 259 (12), pp.7012-7059. 10.1016/j.jde.2015.08.011 . hal-01015795

HAL Id: hal-01015795

https://hal.science/hal-01015795

Submitted on 27 Jun 2014

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers.

L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

UNIQUENESS OF THE SELF-SIMILAR PROFILE FOR A KINETIC ANNIHILATION MODEL

VÉRONIQUE BAGLAND & BERTRAND LODS

ABSTRACT. We prove the uniqueness of the self-similar profile solution for a modified Boltzmann equation describing probabilistic ballistic annihilation. Such a model describes a system of hard spheres such that, whenever two particles meet, they either annihilate with probability $\alpha \in (0,1)$ or they undergo an elastic collision with probability $1-\alpha$. The existence of a self-similar profile for α smaller than an explicit threshold value $\underline{\alpha}_1$ has been obtained in our previous contribution [6]. We complement here our analysis of such a model by showing that, for some α^{\sharp} explicit, the self-similar profile is unique for $\alpha \in (0, \alpha^{\sharp})$.

KEYWORDS: Boltzmann equation, ballistic annihilation, self-similar profile, uniqueness.

Contents

1. Introduction	2
1.1. Self-similar solutions	2
1.2. Strategy of proof and organization of the paper	4
1.3. Notations	6
2. A posteriori estimates on ψ_{α}	6
2.1. Uniform moments estimates	7
2.2. High-energy tails for the steady solution	S
2.3. Regularity of the steady state	10
2.4. High-energy tails for difference of steady solutions	16
3. Uniqueness and convergence results	21
3.1. Boltzmann limit	21
3.2. Uniqueness	22
3.3. Quantitative version of the uniqueness result	29
Appendix A. Regularity properties of Q^+ revisited	30
A.1. Carleman representation	30
A.2. Regularity properties for cut-off collision kernels	32
A.3. Regularity properties for hard-spheres collision kernel	35
Appendix B. Reminder about the existence of the self-similar solution	37
Appendix C. Useful interpolation inequalities	46
Acknowledgments	47
References	47

1. Introduction

We investigate in the present paper a kinetic model, recently introduced in [8, 11, 12, 13, 14, 20], which describes the so-called probabilistic ballistic annihilation of hard-spheres. In such a description, a system of (elastic) hard spheres interact according to the following mechanism: they freely move between collisions while, whenever two particles meet, they either annihilate with probability $\alpha \in (0,1)$ or they undergo an elastic collision with probability $1-\alpha$. In the spatially homogeneous situation, the velocity distribution f(t,v) of particles with velocity $v \in \mathbb{R}^d$ $(d \ge 2)$ at time $t \ge 0$ satisfies the following

$$\partial_t f(t, v) = (1 - \alpha) \mathcal{Q}(f, f)(t, v) - \alpha \mathcal{Q}^-(f, f)(t, v) \tag{1.1}$$

where Q is the quadratic Boltzmann collision operator defined by

$$Q(g,f)(v) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{S}^{d-1}} |v - v_*| \Big(g(v') f(v'_*) - g(v) f(v_*) \Big) \frac{\mathrm{d}v_* \, \mathrm{d}\sigma}{|\mathbb{S}^{d-1}|},$$

where the post-collisional velocities v' and v'_* are parametrized by

$$v' = \frac{v + v_*}{2} + \frac{|v - v_*|}{2} \sigma, \qquad v'_* = \frac{v + v_*}{2} - \frac{|v - v_*|}{2} \sigma, \qquad \sigma \in \mathbb{S}^{d-1}.$$

The above collision operator Q(g, f) splits as $Q(g, f) = Q^+(g, f) - Q^-(g, f)$ where the gain part Q^+ is given by

$$Q^+(g,f)(v) = C_d \int_{\mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{S}^{d-1}} |v - v_*| f(v_*') g(v') \, \mathrm{d}v_* \, \mathrm{d}\sigma$$

with $C_d = 1/|\mathbb{S}^{d-1}|$ while the loss part \mathcal{Q}^- is defined as

$$Q^{-}(g,f)(v) = g(v)L(f)(v), \quad \text{with} \quad L(f)(v) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |v - v_*| f(v_*) dv_*.$$

For the sequel of the paper, we shall define the annihilation operator

$$\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(f,f) := (1-\alpha)\mathcal{Q}(f,f) - \alpha\mathcal{Q}^{-}(f,f) = (1-\alpha)\mathcal{Q}^{+}(f,f) - \mathcal{Q}^{-}(f,f).$$

We refer to [6] and the references therein for a more detailed description of the above annihilation model. Throughout the paper we shall use the notation $\langle \cdot \rangle = \sqrt{1+|\cdot|^2}$. We denote, for any $\eta \in \mathbb{R}$, the Banach space

$$L^1_{\eta}(\mathbb{R}^d) = \left\{ f: \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R} \text{ measurable} \; ; \; \|f\|_{L^1_{\eta}} := \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |f(v)| \, \langle v \rangle^{\eta} \mathrm{d}v < +\infty \right\}.$$

1.1. **Self-similar solutions.** From the mathematical viewpoint, the well-posedness of Equation (1.1) has been studied in our previous contribution [6] where it is proved that if $f_0 \in L_3^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ is a nonnegative distribution function, then, there exists a unique nonnegative weak solution

$$f \in \mathcal{C}([0,\infty); L_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d)) \cap L_{loc}^1((0,\infty); L_3^1(\mathbb{R}^d))$$

to (1.1) such that $f(0,\cdot) = f_0$. Moreover, multiplying (1.1) by 1 or $|v|^2$ and integrating with respect to v, one obtains

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(t, v) \mathrm{d}v = -\alpha \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^-(f, f)(t, v) \mathrm{d}v \leqslant 0$$

and

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |v|^2 f(t, v) \mathrm{d}v = -\alpha \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |v|^2 \mathcal{Q}^-(f, f)(t, v) \mathrm{d}v \leqslant 0.$$

It is clear therefore that (1.1) does not admit any non trivial steady solution and, still formally, $f(t,v) \to 0$ as $t \to \infty$. According to physicists, solutions to (1.1) should approach for large times a self-similar solution $F = F_{\alpha}$ (depending a priori on the parameter α) to (1.1) of the form

$$F_{\alpha}(t,v) = \lambda(t) \,\psi_{\alpha}(\beta(t)v) \tag{1.2}$$

for some suitable scaled functions $\lambda(t), \beta(t) \ge 0$ and some nonnegative function $\psi_{\alpha} = \psi_{\alpha}(\xi)$ such that

$$\psi_{\alpha} \not\equiv 0$$
 and $\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \left(1 + |\xi|^2\right) d\xi < \infty.$ (1.3)

Notice that, as observed in [6], $F_{\alpha}(t, v)$ is a solution to (1.1) if and only if $\psi_{\alpha}(\xi)$ is a solution to the rescaled problem

$$\frac{\dot{\lambda}(t)\beta^{d+1}(t)}{\lambda^2(t)}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi) + \frac{\dot{\beta}(t)\beta^d(t)}{\lambda(t)}\xi \cdot \nabla_{\xi}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi) = \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi)$$

where the dot symbol stands for the time derivative. The profile ψ_{α} being independent of time t, there should exist some constants $\mathbf{A} = \mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}}$ and $\mathbf{B} = \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}$ such that $\mathbf{A} = \frac{\dot{\lambda}(t)\beta^{d+\gamma}(t)}{\lambda^{2}(t)}$, and $\mathbf{B} = \frac{\dot{\beta}(t)\beta^{d+\gamma-1}(t)}{\lambda(t)}$. Thereby, ψ_{α} is a solution to

$$\mathbf{A}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi) + \mathbf{B}\xi \cdot \nabla_{\xi}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi) = \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi).$$

The coefficients **A** and **B** can explicitly be expressed in terms of the profile ψ_{α} . Indeed, integrating first the above stationary problem with respect to ξ and then multiplying it by $|\xi|^2$ and integrating again with respect to ξ one sees that (1.3) implies that

$$\mathbf{A} = -\frac{\alpha}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \left(\frac{d+2}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi_*) \, \mathrm{d}\xi_*} - \frac{d \, |\xi|^2}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi_*) \, |\xi_*|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\xi_*} \right) \mathcal{Q}^-(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}\xi$$

and

$$\mathbf{B} = -\frac{\alpha}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \left(\frac{1}{\int_{\mathbb{D}^d} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi_*) \, d\xi_*} - \frac{|\xi|^2}{\int_{\mathbb{D}^d} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi_*) \, |\xi_*|^2 \, d\xi_*} \right) \mathcal{Q}^-(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) d\xi.$$

It was the main purpose of our previous contribution [6], to prove the existence of an explicit range of parameters for which such a profile exists. Namely, we have

Theorem 1.1. [6] There exists some explicit threshold value $\underline{\alpha}_1 \in (0,1)$ such that, for any $\alpha \in (0,\underline{\alpha}_1)$ the steady problem

$$\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi) + \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\xi \cdot \nabla_{\xi}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi) = \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \tag{1.4}$$

admits a nontrivial nonnegative solution $\psi_{\alpha} \in L^1_2(\mathbb{R}^d) \cap L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$ with

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ \xi \\ |\xi|^2 \end{pmatrix} d\xi = \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \\ \frac{d}{2} \end{pmatrix}$$
 (1.5)

and where

$$\begin{cases}
\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} &= -\frac{\alpha}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left(d + 2 - 2 |\xi|^{2} \right) \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) d\xi \\
\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} &= -\frac{\alpha}{2d} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left(d - 2 |\xi|^{2} \right) \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) d\xi.
\end{cases} (1.6)$$

Moreover, for any $\alpha_{\star} < \underline{\alpha}_1$ there exists K > 0 such that

$$\sup_{\alpha \in (0,\alpha_{\star})} \left(\|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_{3}^{1}} + \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L^{2}} \right) \leqslant K.$$

Remark 1.2. We give in the Appendix a sketchy proof of Theorem 1.1, referring to [6] for details. Notice that the stationary solutions constructed in [6] are radially symmetric and therefore satisfy the above zero momentum assumption. Note that we consider here $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star})$ with $\alpha_{\star} < \underline{\alpha}_1$ in order to get uniform estimates with respect to α . In the physical dimension d = 3, one sees that $\underline{\alpha}_1 \leq 2/7$.

Remark 1.3. Let us note that here as in [6], we only consider profiles satisfying (1.5). Indeed, once we have shown some result of existence or uniqueness for such profiles, we readily get the same result for profiles with arbitrary positive mass and energy and zero momentum by a simple rescaling.

Our goal in the present paper is to prove the uniqueness of such a self-similar profile (for a smaller range of the parameters α). More precisely, our main result can be formulated as

Theorem 1.4. There exists some explicit $\alpha^{\sharp} \in (0,\underline{\alpha}_1)$ such that, for any $\alpha \in (0,\alpha^{\sharp})$, the solution ψ_{α} to (1.4) satisfying (1.5) is unique.

1.2. Strategy of proof and organization of the paper. In all the sequel, for any $\alpha \in (0,1)$, we denote by \mathscr{E}_{α} the set of all nonnegative solution ψ_{α} to (1.4) with (1.5). Theorem 1.1 asserts that provided the parameter α belongs to $(0,\underline{\alpha}_1)$, the set \mathscr{E}_{α} is non empty while our main result, Theorem 1.4, states that \mathscr{E}_{α} reduces to a singleton as soon as α is small enough.

Our strategy of proof is inspired by a strategy adopted in [7, 16, 17, 5] for the study of driven granular gases associated to different kinds of forcing terms. The approach is based upon the knowledge of some specific limit problem corresponding to $\alpha \to 0$.

To be more precise, since $\mathbb{B}_0 = \mathcal{Q}$ is the classical Boltzmann operator and because one expects $\mathbf{A}_{\psi_0} = \mathbf{B}_{\psi_0} = 0$, one formally notices that for $\alpha = 0$, the set \mathscr{E}_0 reduces to the set of distributions ψ_0 satisfying (1.5) and such that

$$\mathcal{Q}(\psi_0, \psi_0) = 0.$$

It is well-known that the steady solution ψ_0 is therefore a unique Maxwellian distribution; in other words, one expects \mathscr{E}_0 to reduce to a singleton: $\mathscr{E}_0 = \{\mathcal{M}\}$ where \mathcal{M} is the normalized Maxwellian distribution

$$\mathcal{M}(\xi) = \pi^{-\frac{d}{2}} \exp\left(-|\xi|^2\right), \qquad \xi \in \mathbb{R}^d. \tag{1.7}$$

The particular case $\alpha = 0$ will be referred to as the "Boltzmann limit" in the sequel.

As in [7, 16, 17, 5], our strategy is based upon the knowledge of such a "Boltzmann limit" and on quantitative estimates of the difference between solutions ψ_{α} to our original problem (1.4) and the equilibrium state in the Boltzmann limit. More precisely, our approach is based upon the following three main steps:

(1) First, we prove that any solution ψ_{α} to (1.4) satisfies

$$\lim_{\alpha \to 0} \psi_{\alpha} = \mathcal{M}$$

in some suitable sense. This step consists in finding a suitable Banach space \mathcal{X} such that $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{X}$ for any $\alpha > 0$ and $\lim_{\alpha \to 0} \|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{\mathcal{X}} = 0$. Notice that the above limit will be deduced from a compactness argument.

(2) Using the linearized Boltzmann operator around the limiting Maxwellian \mathcal{M}

$$\mathcal{L}(h) = \mathcal{Q}(\mathcal{M}, h) + \mathcal{Q}(h, \mathcal{M})$$

we prove that, if ψ_{α} and φ_{α} are two functions in \mathscr{E}_{α} , then, for any $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists some threshold value $\widetilde{\alpha}$ such that

$$\|\mathscr{L}(\psi_{\alpha} - \varphi_{\alpha})\|_{\mathscr{X}} \leqslant \varepsilon \|\psi_{\alpha} - \varphi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathscr{Y}} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \widetilde{\alpha})$$
(1.8)

for some suitable subspace $\mathcal{Y} \subset \mathcal{X}$. The proof of such a step comes from precise a posteriori estimates on the difference of solutions to (1.4) and the first step. Using then the spectral properties of the linearized operator \mathcal{L} in \mathcal{X} , one can deduce that the above inequality (1.8) implies the existence of some positive constant $C_2 > 0$ such that

$$\|\varphi_{\alpha} - \psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} \leqslant C_2 \alpha \|\varphi_{\alpha} - \psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{Y}}, \qquad \alpha \in (0, \widetilde{\alpha})$$

from which we deduce directly that $\varphi_{\alpha} = \psi_{\alpha}$ provided α is small enough. This proves Theorem 1.4. However, since the first step of this strategy is based upon a compactness argument, the approach as described is non quantitative and no indication on the parameter α^{\sharp} is available at this stage.

(3) The final step in our strategy is to provide a quantitative version of the first step. This will be achieved, as in [5], by providing a suitable nonlinear relation involving the norm $\|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{\mathcal{Y}}$ for any α .

To prove the first step of the above strategy, one has first to identify a Banach space \mathcal{X} on which uniform estimates are available for any solution ψ_{α} to (1.4). We can already anticipate that \mathcal{X} is a weighted L^1 -space with exponential weight:

$$\mathcal{X} = L^1(\mathbb{R}^d, \exp(a|v|) \, \mathrm{d}v), \qquad a > 0$$

and the determination of such a space will be deduced from uniform a posteriori estimates on elements of \mathscr{E}_{α} . Such estimates are described in Section 2 and rely on a careful study of the moments of solutions to (1.4). Concerning the convergence of any solution $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}$ towards the Maxwellian \mathcal{M} , we first prove that

$$\lim_{\alpha \to 0} \|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{\mathbb{H}^m_k} = 0$$

where \mathbb{H}_k^m is a suitable (weighted) Sobolev space (see Notations hereafter). The proof of such a convergence result is, as already mentioned, based upon a compactness argument and requires a careful investigation of the regularity properties of the solution to (1.4). Our approach for the study of regularity of solutions to (1.4) is similar to that introduced in [5] for granular gases and differs from the related contributions on the matter [17, 16] where the regularity of steady solutions is deduced from the properties of the time-dependent problem. In contrast with these results, our methodology is direct and relies only on the steady equation (1.4) and the crucial estimate is a regularity result for $Q^+(f,g)$ (see Theorem 2.7). By using standard interpolation inequalities, we complete the first step of our program. Concerning the second step (2), it uses in a crucial way some control of the difference of two solutions $\psi_{\alpha}, \varphi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}$ in some Sobolev norms (see Proposition 3.4). Again, such estimates rely on the regularity properties of the collision operator Q^+ . Notice also that the spectral properties of the linearized operator \mathcal{L} have been investigated recently in [18] where it is shown that the linearized operator shares the same spectral features in the weighted L^1 -space \mathcal{X} than in the more classical space $L^2(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathcal{M}^{-1}(v) dv)$ (in which the self-adjointness of \mathcal{L} allows easier computations of its spectrum). The proof of this second step is achieved in Section 3 and, more precisely, in Sections 3.1, which deals with the Boltzmann limit, and 3.2 which addresses the non-quantitative proof of the uniqueness result.

Finally, the proof of the third above step, as already mentioned is simply based upon a nonlinear estimate on $\|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{\mathcal{Y}}$ of the form

$$\|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} \leqslant c_1 \|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{\mathcal{Y}}^2 + c_2 \alpha$$

for some positive constants $c_i > 0$, i = 1, 2 and for α small enough. Such a nonlinear estimate is provided in Section 3.3. Notice that, as in [5] and in contrast with the reference [17] on granular gases, our approach on the quantitative estimates comes a posteriori (in the sense that quantitative estimates are deduced from the uniqueness result whereas, in [17], the uniqueness result is already proved through quantitative estimates). The main difference between these two approaches is that the present one does not rely on any entropy estimates.

The paper is ended by three appendices. In Appendix A we give a detailed proof of the regularity properties of the gain part operator $Q^+(g, f)$ which, as already said, play a crucial role in our analysis of the regularity of the solution ψ_{α} to (1.4). Then, in Appendix B, we briefly recall some of the main steps of the proof of the existence of the self-similar profile ψ_{α} . This gives us also the opportunity to sharpen slightly the constants appearing in Theorem 1.1 with respect to [6]. In this appendix, we also investigate the regularity properties of the solution to the time-dependent version of (1.4) introduced in [6]. These results have their own interest and illustrates the robustness of the method developed in Section 2.3 to investigate the Sobolev regularity of the steady solution ψ_{α} . Finally, Appendix C recalls some useful interpolations inequalities that are repeatedly used in the paper.

1.3. **Notations.** Let us introduce the notations we shall use in the sequel. More generally we define the weighted Lebesgue space $L^p_{\eta}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ $(p \in [1, +\infty), \eta \in \mathbb{R})$ by the norm

$$||f||_{L^p_{\eta}} = \left[\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |f(v)|^p \langle v \rangle^{p\eta} dv \right]^{1/p} \qquad 1 \leqslant p < \infty$$

while $||f||_{L^{\infty}_{\eta}} = \operatorname{ess} - \sup_{v \in \mathbb{R}^d} |f(v)| \langle v \rangle^{\eta}$ for $p = \infty$.

We shall also use weighted Sobolev spaces $\mathbb{H}^s_{\eta}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ $(s \in \mathbb{R}_+, \eta \in \mathbb{R})$. When $s \in \mathbb{N}$, they are defined by the norm

$$||f||_{\mathbb{H}^s_{\eta}} = \left(\sum_{|\ell| \leqslant s} ||\partial^{\ell} f||_{L^2_{\eta}}^2\right)^{1/2}$$

where for $\ell \in \mathbb{N}^d$, $\partial^{\ell} = \partial_{\xi_1}^{\ell_1} \dots \partial_{\xi_d}^{\ell_d}$ and $|\ell| = \ell_1 + \dots + \ell_d$. Then, the definition is extended to real positive values of s by interpolation. For negative value of s, one defines $\mathbb{H}^s_{-\eta}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ as the dual space of $\mathbb{H}^{-s}_{\eta}(\mathbb{R}^d)$, $\eta \in \mathbb{R}$.

2. A posteriori estimates on ψ_{α}

In all the sequel, for any $\alpha \in (0, \underline{\alpha}_1)$, $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}$ denotes a solution to

$$\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi) + \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\xi \cdot \nabla_{\xi}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi) = \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi)$$

which satisfies (1.5) where $\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}}$ and $\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}$ are given by (1.6). Let us note that $\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}}$ and $\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}$ have no sign. However,

$$0 < d\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} - \mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} = \alpha \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^-(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}\xi =: \alpha \, \mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}},$$

and

$$0 < (d+2)\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} - \mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} = \frac{2\alpha}{d} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\xi|^2 \mathcal{Q}^-(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \,d\xi =: \alpha \,\mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}}.$$

Notice that

$$\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} = -\frac{\alpha}{2}(d+2)\mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + \frac{\alpha}{2}d\mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} = -\frac{\alpha}{2}\mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + \frac{\alpha}{2}\mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}}. \quad (2.1)$$

2.1. Uniform moments estimates. We establish several a posteriori estimates on $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}$, uniform with respect to the parameter α . We first introduce several notations. For any $k \geq 0$, let us introduce the moment of order 2k as

$$M_k(\psi_\alpha) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_\alpha(\xi) |\xi|^{2k} \, \mathrm{d}\xi, \qquad \psi_\alpha \in \mathscr{E}_\alpha. \tag{2.2}$$

One has first the obvious uniform estimates

Lemma 2.1. For any $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_1)$ and any $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}$ one has

$$\sqrt{2d} \geqslant \mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \geqslant \frac{d^2}{4} (M_{3/2}(\psi_{\alpha}))^{-1}, \qquad \sqrt{d/2} \geqslant M_{1/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) \geqslant \frac{d^2}{4} (M_{3/2}(\psi_{\alpha}))^{-1},$$

while

$$\frac{2}{d}M_{3/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) + \left(\frac{d}{2}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \geqslant \mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \geqslant \left(\frac{d}{2}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}, \qquad M_{3/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) \geqslant \left(\frac{d}{2}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}}.$$

Finally, $\mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \leqslant \sqrt{d} \leqslant \sqrt{2} \mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}}$.

Proof. From the definition of $\mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}}$ and (1.5), one has first

$$\mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \leqslant \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d} \times \mathbb{R}^{d}} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \psi_{\alpha}(\xi_{*}) \left(|\xi| + |\xi_{*}| \right) d\xi d\xi_{*} = 2M_{1/2}(\psi_{\alpha})$$

while, from Jensen's inequality,

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^d} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi_*) |\xi - \xi_*| d\xi_* \geqslant |\xi| \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \geqslant M_{1/2}(\psi_{\alpha}).$$

Moreover, by Hölder's inequality, $M_{1/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) \leqslant \sqrt{M_1(\psi_{\alpha})} = \sqrt{d/2}$ and

$$\frac{d}{2} = M_1(\psi_\alpha) \leqslant \sqrt{M_{1/2}(\psi_\alpha)M_{3/2}(\psi_\alpha)}.$$

In the same way, one obtains

$$\frac{2}{d}M_{3/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) \leqslant \mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \leqslant \frac{2}{d}M_{3/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) + M_{1/2}(\psi_{\alpha})$$

and we conclude by noticing that, by Jensen's inequality, $M_{3/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) \geqslant \left(\frac{d}{2}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}}$ Finally, by Cauchy-Schwarz' inequality, one has

$$\mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \leqslant \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2d}} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \psi_{\alpha}(\xi_{*}) \left| \xi - \xi_{*} \right|^{2} \mathrm{d}\xi \mathrm{d}\xi_{*} \right)^{1/2} = \left(2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \left| \xi \right|^{2} \mathrm{d}\xi \right)^{1/2} = \sqrt{d}.$$

Since we already saw that $\mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \geqslant \sqrt{d/2}$, this gives the last estimate.

Then, one can reformulate [6, Proposition 3.4] to get

Proposition 2.2. For any $\alpha_{\star} < \underline{\alpha}_{1}$, one has,

$$\sup_{\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star})} \sup_{\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}} M_{k}(\psi_{\alpha}) = \mathbf{M}_{k} < \infty \qquad \forall k \geqslant 0$$

where \mathbf{M}_k depends only on α_{\star} and $k \geqslant 0$.

Proof. The proof follows from the computations made in [6, Proposition 3.4]; we sketch only the main steps for the sake of completeness. Let $\alpha \leq \alpha_{\star}$ and $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}$. One has, for any $k \geq 0$,

$$\alpha(k-1)\mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} M_{k}(\psi_{\alpha}) = \alpha k \mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}} M_{k}(\psi_{\alpha}) + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{B}_{\alpha} (\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha}) (\xi) |\xi|^{2k} d\xi$$
 (2.3)

and, in particular,

$$\alpha \mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} M_{3/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) = 3\alpha \mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}} M_{3/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) + 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) |\xi|^3 d\xi.$$

The last integral can be estimated thanks to Povzner's estimates [6, Lemma 3.2] ¹ and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \, |\xi|^3 d\xi \leqslant -(1 - \beta_{3/2}(\alpha)) M_2(\psi_{\alpha}) + \frac{3}{2} \beta_{3/2}(\alpha) \left(M_{3/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) \, M_{1/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) + \left(\frac{d}{2} \right)^2 \right).$$

Thus, since $\mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \geqslant 0$, we get

$$2(1 - \beta_{3/2}(\alpha))M_2(\psi_\alpha) \leqslant 3\beta_{3/2}(\alpha) \left(M_{3/2}(\psi_\alpha) M_{1/2}(\psi_\alpha) + \left(\frac{d}{2}\right)^2 \right) + 3\alpha \, \mathbf{b}_{\psi_\alpha} M_{3/2}(\psi_\alpha)$$

Since $M_2(\psi_\alpha) \geqslant \frac{2}{d} M_{3/2}(\psi_\alpha)^2$, using Lemma 2.1 we obtain

$$\left(\frac{2}{d} (1 - \beta_{3/2}(\alpha)) - \frac{3\alpha}{d} \right) M_{3/2}^2(\psi_\alpha) \leqslant \frac{3}{2} \beta_{3/2}(\alpha) \sqrt{d/2} \, M_{3/2}(\psi_\alpha) + \frac{3}{2} \beta_{3/2}(\alpha) \left(\frac{d}{2} \right)^2 \\ + \frac{3\alpha}{d} \, \left(\frac{d}{2} \right)^{\frac{3}{2}} \, M_{3/2}(\psi_\alpha)$$

so that

$$\left(1 - \beta_{3/2}(\alpha) - \frac{3\alpha}{2}\right) M_{3/2}^2(\psi_\alpha) \leqslant C_1 M_{3/2}(\psi_\alpha) + C_2$$
(2.4)

where C_1, C_2 are positive constants independent of α (notice that we used the fact that $\beta_{3/2}(\alpha) \leq \beta_{3/2}(0)$). Since $\beta_{3/2}(\alpha) = (1 - \alpha)\varrho_{3/2}$ (see (B.6) for the definition of $\varrho_{3/2}$), setting

$$\alpha_0 = \frac{1 - \varrho_{3/2}}{\frac{3}{2} - \varrho_{3/2}}$$

we have for $\alpha_{\star} < \min\{\alpha_0, \underline{\alpha}_1\} = \underline{\alpha}_1$ (by [6])

$$\sup_{\alpha \in (0,\alpha_{\star})} \sup_{\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}} M_{3/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) < \infty$$

thanks to (2.4). Then, reproducing the computations of [6, Proposition 3.4], one sees that, once $M_{3/2}(\psi_{\alpha})$ is uniformly bounded, the same is true for all $M_k(\psi_{\alpha})$ with $k \ge 3/2$.

¹Notice that here we used an improved version of [6, Lemma 3.2] where, thanks to Jensen's inequality, we bound $Q^-(\psi_\alpha, \psi_\alpha)$ from below in a more accurate way.

Remark 2.3. Notice that, thanks to the above estimate, one sees that there exists some universal constant C > 0 such that

$$|\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}}| + |\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}| \leqslant C\alpha \qquad \forall \psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}, \quad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star}).$$

Remark 2.4. As in [17, Lemma 2.3], one may deduce from Proposition 2.2 that there exists $C_0 > 0$ such that, for any $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star})$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi_*) |\xi - \xi_*| d\xi_* \geqslant C_0 \langle \xi \rangle \qquad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^d, \qquad \psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}. \tag{2.5}$$

This inequality shall be useful in next section.

2.2. **High-energy tails for the steady solution.** We are interested here in estimating the high-energy tails of the solution ψ_{α} . In all the sequel, $\alpha_{\star} < \underline{\alpha}_{1}$ is fixed. Namely, we have the following

Proposition 2.5. There exist some constants A > 0 and M > 0 such that, for any $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star}]$ and any $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}$, one has

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \exp\left(A|\xi|\right) d\xi \leqslant M.$$

Proof. We adapt here the strategy of [9, 7]. Formally, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \exp(r|\xi|) d\xi = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{r^k}{k!} M_{k/2}(\psi_{\alpha}),$$

where $M_k(\psi_{\alpha})$ is defined by (2.2). In order to prove Proposition 2.5, it is sufficient to show that the series in the right hand side has a positive and finite radius of convergence. By the Cauchy-Hadamard theorem, it suffices to prove the existence of some uniform constant C > 0 such that for any $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star}]$ and any $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}$,

$$M_{k/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) \leqslant C^k k!, \quad \forall k \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Let us now introduce the renormalized moments

$$z_p(\psi_\alpha) = \frac{M_p(\psi_\alpha)}{\Gamma(2p+\gamma)}, \qquad p \geqslant 0$$

where Γ denotes the Gamma function and $\gamma > 0$ is a constant (to be fixed later on). Thereby, we are thus led to show the existence of some constants $\gamma > 0$ and K > 0 such that for any $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star}]$ and any $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}$,

$$z_{k/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) \leqslant K^k, \quad \forall k \in \mathbb{N}_*.$$
 (2.6)

Now, we deduce from (2.3), Lemma 2.1, Proposition 2.2 and from Povzner's estimates [6, Lemma 3.2] that

$$(1 - \beta_p(\alpha)) M_{p+1/2}(\psi_\alpha) \leqslant S_p + \left(\frac{2\alpha p}{d} \mathbf{M}_{3/2} + \alpha p \sqrt{\frac{d}{2}}\right) M_p(\psi_\alpha)$$

with

$$S_{p} \leqslant \beta_{p}(\alpha) \sum_{j=1}^{\left[\frac{p+1}{2}\right]} \binom{p}{j} \left(M_{j+1/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) M_{p-j}(\psi_{\alpha}) + M_{j}(\psi_{\alpha}) M_{p-j+1/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) \right) + (1 - \beta_{p}(\alpha)) \sqrt{\frac{d}{2}} M_{p}(\psi_{\alpha}).$$

Consequently, by [9, Lemma 4]

$$(1 - \beta_p(\alpha)) \frac{\Gamma(2p + \gamma + 1)}{\Gamma(2p + \gamma)} z_{p+1/2}(\psi_\alpha) \leqslant C\beta_p(\alpha) \frac{\Gamma(2p + 2\gamma + 1)}{\Gamma(2p + \gamma)} Z_p(\psi_\alpha) + \left(\frac{2\alpha p}{d} \mathbf{M}_{3/2} + (1 - \beta_p(\alpha) + \alpha p) \sqrt{\frac{d}{2}}\right) z_p(\psi_\alpha),$$

where $C = C(\gamma)$ does not depend on p and

$$Z_p(\psi_{\alpha}) = \max_{1 \leq j \leq [\frac{p+1}{2}]} \left\{ z_{j+1/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) z_{p-j}(\psi_{\alpha}), z_j(\psi_{\alpha}) z_{p-j+1/2}(\psi_{\alpha}) \right\}.$$

We have $\beta_p(\alpha) = (1 - \alpha)\varrho_p$ where ϱ_p is defined by (B.6). It is easily checked that $\varrho_p = \mathbf{O}\left(\frac{1}{p}\right)$ for $d \geqslant 3$. Thus, $\beta_p(\alpha) = \mathbf{O}\left(\frac{1}{p}\right)$ uniformly with respect to α . Next, $1 - \beta_p(\alpha) \geqslant 1 - \varrho_p > 0$ for p > 1 since the mapping $p > 1 \mapsto \varrho_p$ is strictly decreasing and $\varrho_1 = 1$. Moreover, for any $\gamma > 0$,

$$\lim_{p\to +\infty}\frac{\Gamma(2p+2\gamma+1)}{\Gamma(2p+\gamma)}\;(2p)^{-\gamma-1}=1,\qquad \lim_{p\to +\infty}\frac{\Gamma(2p+\gamma+1)}{\Gamma(2p+\gamma)}\;(2p)^{-1}=1.$$

Let $\gamma \in (0,1)$. There exist some constants $c_1, c_2, c_3 > 0$ such that for $p \ge 3/2$,

$$c_1 p z_{p+1/2}(\psi_\alpha) \leqslant c_2 p^{\gamma} Z_p(\psi_\alpha) + c_3 p z_p(\psi_\alpha).$$
 (2.7)

Let $k_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ and $K \in \mathbb{R}$ satisfying $k_0 \geqslant 3$,

$$c_2\left(\frac{k_0}{2}\right)^{\gamma-1}\leqslant \frac{c_1}{2}, \qquad \text{and} \qquad K\geqslant \max\left\{\max_{1\leqslant k\leqslant k_0}\sup_{\alpha\in(0,\alpha_\star)}\sup_{\psi_\alpha\in\mathscr{E}_\alpha}z_{k/2}(\psi_\alpha),1,\frac{2c_3}{c_1}\right\}.$$

It follows from Proposition 2.2 that such a K exists. We now proceed by induction to prove that (2.6) holds. For $k \leq k_0$, it readily follows from the definition of K. Let $k_* \geq k_0$. Assume that (2.6) holds for any $k \leq k_*$. Then, taking $p = \frac{k_*}{2}$ in the above inequality (2.7) and noting that $Z_{\frac{k_*}{2}}(\psi_{\alpha})$ only involves renormalized moments $z_{j/2}(\psi_{\alpha})$ for $j \leq k_*$, we may use the induction hypothesis and we get

$$c_1 z_{\frac{k_*+1}{2}}(\psi_\alpha) \leqslant c_2 \left(\frac{k_*}{2}\right)^{\gamma-1} K^{k_*+1} + c_3 K^{k_*} \leqslant c_1 K^{k_*+1},$$

whence (2.6).

2.3. Regularity of the steady state. We investigate here the regularity of any nonnegative solution ψ_{α} to (1.4). We begin with showing uniform L_k^2 -estimates of ψ_{α} :

Proposition 2.6. For any $k \ge 0$, one has

$$\sup_{\alpha \in (0,\alpha_{\star})} \sup_{\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k}^{2}} < \infty. \tag{2.8}$$

Proof. For given $k \ge 0$, we multiply (1.4) by $\psi_{\alpha}(\xi)\langle \xi \rangle^{2k}$ and integrate over \mathbb{R}^d . Then, one obtains

$$\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} (\xi \cdot \nabla_{\xi} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi)) \, \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi =$$

$$(1 - \alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi.$$

One notices that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} (\xi \cdot \nabla_{\xi} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi)) \, \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi = -\frac{d}{2} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2}^2 - k \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_{\alpha}^2(\xi) \, |\xi|^2 \, \langle \xi \rangle^{2(k-1)} d\xi$$
$$= -\frac{d+2k}{2} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2}^2 + k \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k-1}^2}^2$$

and we obtain

$$(2\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} - (d+2k)\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}) \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + 2k\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k-1}^{2}}^{2} =$$

$$2(1-\alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi - 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi. \quad (2.9)$$

Now, according to [1, Corollary 2.2], for any $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$, there exists $C_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^+(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi \leqslant C_{\varepsilon} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_{\frac{1}{d}(d-3)+k}}^{2-1/d} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2}^{1+1/d} + \varepsilon \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^1} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2}^2$$

and, using Prop. 2.2, one sees that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^+(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi \leqslant C_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{M}_{\frac{d(d-3)}{d-1} + k}^{2-1/d} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2}^{1+1/d} + \varepsilon \mathbf{M}_k \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2}^2$$
(2.10)

where \mathbf{M}_k and $\mathbf{M}_{\frac{d(d-3)}{d-1}+k}$ do not depend on α . We first consider the case k=0 and then k>0.

• First step: k = 0. We look now for conditions on α ensuring that

$$-\left(2\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}}-d\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\right)\|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}-2\int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}}\mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha},\psi_{\alpha})(\xi)\psi_{\alpha}(\xi)\mathrm{d}\xi$$

can absorb the leading order term $2\varepsilon \mathbf{M}_k \|\psi_\alpha\|_{L^2_k}^2 = 2\varepsilon \|\psi_\alpha\|_{L^2}^2$. One has

$$(2\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} - d\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}) = -\frac{\alpha}{2} (d+4) \mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + \frac{\alpha d}{2} \mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}}.$$
 (2.11)

Now, by Lemma 2.1, one has $\mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \geqslant \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}}$ and it is enough to estimate

$$\mathbb{K}_2 := \frac{\alpha}{2} \left(d + 4 - \frac{d}{\sqrt{2}} \right) \mathbf{a}_{\psi_\alpha} \|\psi_\alpha\|_{L^2}^2 - 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^-(\psi_\alpha, \psi_\alpha)(\xi) \psi_\alpha(\xi) d\xi.$$

As in [6, Section 4], we compound $\|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L^2}^2$ and $\mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}}$ into a unique integral to get

$$\mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \leqslant 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) d\xi$$

and therefore, with (2.5),

$$\mathbb{K}_{2} \leqslant -\eta_{2}(\alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \psi_{\alpha}(\xi) d\xi \leqslant -\eta_{2}(\alpha) C_{0} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_{1/2}^{2}}^{2} \leqslant -\eta_{2}(\alpha) C_{0} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

where $\eta_2(\alpha) = 2 - \alpha \left(d + 4 - \frac{d}{\sqrt{2}}\right)$. Thus

$$\eta_2(\alpha) > 0 \Longleftrightarrow \alpha < \alpha_2 := \frac{2\sqrt{2}}{4\sqrt{2} + d(\sqrt{2} - 1)}.$$
(2.12)

But, $\underline{\alpha}_1 \leq \underline{\alpha} = \min(\alpha_2, \alpha_0)$ by Lemma B.2 and Proposition B.5. Thus, choosing $\alpha_{\star} < \underline{\alpha}_1$ and $\varepsilon \leq \eta_2(\alpha_{\star})C_0/4$, we get for any $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star})$,

$$\frac{\eta_2(\alpha_{\star}) C_0}{2} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L^2}^2 \leqslant 2 C_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{M}_{\frac{d(d-3)}{d-1}}^{2-1/d} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L^2}^{1+1/d},$$

where the constants are independent of α . This completes the proof of (2.8) for k=0.

• Second step: k > 0. Using (2.5), (2.10), Remark 2.3 and bounding the L_{k-1}^2 norm by the L_k^2 one, (2.9) leads to

$$2C_0\|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k+1/2}^2}^2 \leqslant C_k\|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2}^2 + 2C_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{M}_{\frac{d(d-3)}{d-1}+k}^{2-1/d} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2}^{1+1/d} + 2\varepsilon \mathbf{M}_k \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2}^2$$

for some constant $C_k > 0$ independent of $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_*)$. Now, choosing ε such that $2\varepsilon \mathbf{M}_k \leqslant C_0$ we get the existence of some positive constants $C_{1,k} > 0$ and $C_{2,k} > 0$ (independent of $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_*)$) such that

$$C_0 \|\psi_\alpha\|_{L^2_{k+1/2}}^2 \le C_{1,k} \|\psi_\alpha\|_{L^2_k}^2 + C_{2,k} \|\psi_\alpha\|_{L^2_k}^{1+1/d}$$

Now, one uses the fact that, for any R > 0,

$$\|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} \leq (1+R^{2})^{k} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + R^{-1} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k+1/2}^{2}}^{2}$$

and, since $\sup_{\alpha \in (0,\alpha_{\star})} \sup_{\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L^{2}} < \infty$, one can choose R > 0 large enough so that $C_{1,k}R^{-1} = C_{0}/2$ to obtain

$$\frac{C_0}{2} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k+1/2}^2}^2 \leqslant C_{3,k} + C_{2,k} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2}^{1+1/d} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star}), \ \forall k \geqslant 0.$$

The conclusion follows easily since 1 + 1/d < 2.

We extend now these estimates to general \mathbb{H}_k^m estimates. The key argument is the regularity of \mathcal{Q}^+ obtained recently in [5] in dimension d=3.

Theorem 2.7. For any $\varepsilon > 0$ and any $s \ge \frac{3-d}{2}$, $\eta \ge 0$, there exists $C = C(\varepsilon, s, \eta)$ such that

$$\begin{split} \|\mathcal{Q}^{+}(f,g)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}_{\eta}} &\leqslant C \|g\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s}_{\eta+\kappa}} \|f\|_{L^{1}_{2\eta+\kappa}} + \varepsilon \|f\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-3}{2}}_{\eta+\frac{d+3}{2}}} \|g\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-3}{2}}_{\eta+1}} \\ &+ \varepsilon \sum_{|\ell|=s+\frac{d-1}{2}} \left(\|g\|_{L^{1}_{\eta+1}} \|\partial^{\ell}f\|_{L^{2}_{\eta+1}} + \|f\|_{L^{1}_{\eta+1}} \|\partial^{\ell}g\|_{L^{2}_{\eta+1}} \right) \end{aligned} \tag{2.13}$$

where $\kappa > 3/2$.

The proof of this result, for general dimension d, is given in Appendix A. One then has

Theorem 2.8. Setting

$$\hat{\alpha}_0 = \underline{\alpha}_1$$
 and $\hat{\alpha}_m = \min\left(\underline{\alpha}_1, \frac{2C_0}{\sqrt{d}}\left(\frac{d}{2} + m + 2\right)^{-1}\right)$ for $m \ge 1$,

where $C_0 > 0$ is the constant from (2.5), one has, for any integer $m \ge 0$ and any $0 < \overline{\alpha}_m < \hat{\alpha}_m$

$$\sup_{\alpha \in (0, \overline{\alpha}_m]} \sup_{\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{H}^m_k} < \infty \qquad \forall k \geqslant 0.$$

Proof. In several steps of the proof, we shall resort to the following way of estimating weighted L^1 -norms by L^2 -norms with higher order weights:

$$||h||_{L_k^1} \le M_\mu ||h||_{L_{k+d/2+\mu}^2} \quad \forall k \ge 0, \quad \forall \mu > 0$$
 (2.14)

where the universal constant M_{μ} is given by $M_{\mu} = \|\langle \cdot \rangle^{-\frac{d}{2} - \mu}\|_{L^2} < \infty$. As in [5, Theorem 3.6], the proof uses induction over m. Namely, Proposition 2.6 shows that the result is true if m=0 since $\alpha_*<\underline{\alpha}_1$ is arbitrary. Let then $m\geqslant 1$ and $0<\overline{\alpha}_m<\hat{\alpha}_m$ be fixed. Assume that for any $0 \le n \le m-1$, for any $k \ge 0$ and for any $\delta > 0$, there exists $C_{n,k} > 0$ such

$$\sup_{\alpha \in (0, \hat{\alpha}_n - \delta]} \sup_{\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{H}^n_k} \leqslant C_{n,k}. \tag{2.15}$$

Note that $\overline{\alpha}_m < \hat{\alpha}_n$ for any $0 \le n \le m$. We then deduce from Lemma C.1 and (2.15) that for any real number $\frac{3-d}{2} \le s \le m-1$, for any $k \ge 0$, there exists $C_{s,k} > 0$ such that

$$\sup_{\alpha \in (0, \overline{\alpha}_m]} \sup_{\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{H}^s_k} \leqslant C_{s,k}. \tag{2.16}$$

Let now ℓ be a given multi-index with $|\ell| = m$ and let $k \ge 0$. For simplicity, set

$$F_{\ell}(\xi) = \partial^{\ell} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi).$$

Since ψ_{α} is a solution to (1.4), $F_{\ell}(\cdot)$ satisfies

$$(\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + |\ell|\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}) F_{\ell}(\xi) + \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\xi \cdot \nabla_{\xi}F_{\ell}(\xi) = (1 - \alpha)\partial^{\ell}\mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) - \partial^{\ell}\mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi)$$

where we simply noticed that $\partial^{\ell}(\xi \cdot \nabla_{\xi}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi)) = \xi \cdot \nabla_{\xi}\partial^{\ell}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi) + |\ell|\partial^{\ell}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi)$. Multiplying this last identity by $F_{\ell}(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k}$ and integrating over \mathbb{R}^d yields, as above,

$$\left(\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + \left(|\ell| - \frac{d}{2} - k\right) \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\right) \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + k \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k-1}^{2}}^{2} =$$

$$(1 - \alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) F_{\ell}(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) F_{\ell}(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi. \quad (2.17)$$

Let us now estimate the integral involving Q^- . Noticing that

$$\partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha}) = \sum_{0 \le \nu \le \ell} \begin{pmatrix} \ell \\ \nu \end{pmatrix} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\partial^{\nu} \psi_{\alpha}, \partial^{\ell - \nu} \psi_{\alpha}).$$

For any ν with $\nu \neq \ell$, there exists $i_0 \in \{1, \ldots, d\}$ such that $\ell_{i_0} - \nu_{i_0} \geqslant 1$ and integration by parts yields

$$\left| \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\partial^{\nu}\psi_{\alpha}, \partial^{\ell-\nu}\psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \right| = \left| \partial^{\nu}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \right| \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \partial^{\ell-\nu}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi_{*}) |\xi - \xi_{*}| d\xi_{*} \right|$$

$$\leq \left| \partial^{\nu}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \right| \left\| \partial^{\sigma}\psi_{\alpha} \right\|_{L^{1}}$$

where $\sigma = (\sigma_1, \dots, \sigma_d)$ is defined with $\sigma_{i_0} = \ell_{i_0} - \nu_{i_0} - 1$ and $\sigma_i = \ell_i - \nu_i$ if $i \neq i_0$. Thus, estimating the L^1 norm by some weighted L^2 norm thanks to (2.14) (with $\mu = d/2$ for simplicity) we get

$$\left| \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\partial^{\nu}\psi_{\alpha}, \partial^{\ell-\nu}\psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \right| \leqslant C \left| \partial^{\nu}\psi_{\alpha}(\xi) \right| \left\| \partial^{\sigma}\psi_{\alpha} \right\|_{L_{d}^{2}}$$

for some universal constant C > 0 independent of α . From the induction hypothesis (2.15), this last quantity is uniformly bounded and using Cauchy-Schwarz inequality we obtain

$$\left| \sum_{\substack{0 \leqslant \nu \leqslant \ell \\ \nu \neq \ell}} \begin{pmatrix} \ell \\ \nu \end{pmatrix} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^-(\partial^{\nu} \psi_{\alpha}, \partial^{\ell-\nu} \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) F_{\ell}(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi \right| \\
\leqslant C_2 \sum_{\substack{0 \leqslant \nu \leqslant \ell \\ \nu \neq \ell}} \begin{pmatrix} \ell \\ \nu \end{pmatrix} \|\partial^{\nu} \psi_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_k^2} \leqslant C_{k,m} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_k^2} \quad (2.18)$$

for some positive constant $C_{k,m}$ independent of α . Second, whenever $\nu = \ell$ one has

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^-(\partial^\ell \psi_\alpha, \psi_\alpha)(\xi) \, \partial^\ell \psi_\alpha(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} F_\ell^2(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_\alpha(\xi) \, |\xi - \xi_*| d\xi_*.$$

Therefore, according to (2.5), we get the lower bound

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^-(\partial^\ell \psi_\alpha, \psi_\alpha)(\xi) \, \partial^\ell \psi_\alpha(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi \geqslant C_0 \|F_\ell\|_{L^2_{k+\frac{1}{2}}}^2. \tag{2.19}$$

Estimates (2.18) and (2.19) together with (2.17) yield then

$$C_{0} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k+1/2}^{2}}^{2} + \left(\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + \left(|\ell| - \frac{d}{2} - k\right) \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\right) \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + k \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k-1}^{2}}^{2} \leqslant C_{k,m} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + \int_{\mathbb{D}^{d}} \left|\partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi)\right| |F_{\ell}(\xi)| \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi \quad (2.20)$$

where we simply bounded $(1-\alpha)$ by 1. Let us assume now that $k \ge 1/2$. One has

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \left| \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^+(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \right| \left| F_{\ell}(\xi) \right| \left\langle \xi \right\rangle^{2k} d\xi \leqslant \| \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^+(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha}) \|_{L^2_{k-1/2}} \| F_{\ell} \|_{L^2_{k+1/2}}.$$

One can use Theorem 2.7 with $s = m - \frac{d-1}{2}$, (2.16) and the uniform L_k^1 bounds to get, for any $\varepsilon > 0$, the existence of some positive constants $C_1(\varepsilon, k, m) > 0$ and $C_2(k) > 0$ such that, for any $\alpha \in (0, \overline{\alpha}_m)$,

$$\|\partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})\|_{L^{2}_{k-1/2}} \leq \|\mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})\|_{\mathbb{H}^{m}_{k-\frac{1}{2}}} \leq C_{1}(\varepsilon, k, m) + \varepsilon C_{2}(k) \sum_{|\eta|=m} \|F_{\eta}\|_{L^{2}_{k+\frac{1}{2}}}.$$

Summing (2.20) over all $\ell \in \mathbb{N}^d$ such that $|\ell| = m$, we deduce that, for some $\overline{C_2}(k,m) > 0$,

$$C_{0} \sum_{|\ell|=m} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k+1/2}^{2}}^{2} + \left(\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + \left(m - \frac{d}{2} - k\right) \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\right) \sum_{|\ell|=m} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + k \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \sum_{|\ell|=m} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k-1}^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\leq (C_{k,m} + C_{1}(\varepsilon, k, m)) \sum_{|\ell|=m} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k}^{2} + \frac{1}{2}}^{2} + \varepsilon \overline{C_{2}}(k, m) \sum_{|\ell|=m} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}}^{2}.$$

Let us fix $\chi \in (0,1)$ such that $\overline{\alpha}_m \leq (1-2\chi)\hat{\alpha}_m$. Choosing then $\varepsilon > 0$ so that $\varepsilon \overline{C_2}(k,m) = \chi C_0$, we get finally

$$(1 - \chi)C_0 \sum_{|\ell| = m} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k+1/2}^2}^2 + \left(\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + \left(m - \frac{d}{2} - k\right) \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\right) \sum_{|\ell| = m} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_k^2}^2 + k \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \sum_{|\ell| = m} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k-1}^2}^2 \leqslant C_3(k, m) \sum_{|\ell| = m} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k+1/2}^2}$$
(2.21)

where $C_3(k,m) > 0$ is a positive constant independent of α . Recall that

$$\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + \left(m - \frac{d}{2} - k\right) \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} = -\frac{\alpha}{2} \left(\frac{d}{2} + m - k + 2\right) \mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + \frac{\alpha}{2} \left(\frac{d}{2} + m - k\right) \mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}}$$

while $k\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} = -\frac{\alpha k}{2}\mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + \frac{\alpha k}{2}\mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}}$.

At this stage, we first consider the case of small k. Namely, let us assume that

$$k \leqslant m + \frac{d}{2}.$$

Then, neglecting all the terms involving $\mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}}$, one has

$$\left(\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + \left(m - \frac{d}{2} - k\right) \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\right) \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + k \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k-1}^{2}}^{2}
\geqslant -\frac{\alpha}{2} \left(\frac{d}{2} + 2 + m\right) \mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + \frac{\alpha k}{2} \mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \left(\|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} - \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k-1}^{2}}^{2}\right)
\geqslant -\frac{\alpha}{2} \sqrt{d} \left(\frac{d}{2} + 2 + m\right) \|F_{\ell}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2}$$

Consequently, one sees that, for any $\alpha \in (0, \overline{\alpha}_m]$, (2.21) yields

$$\chi \,\hat{\alpha}_m \, \frac{\sqrt{d}}{2} \left(\frac{d}{2} + 2 + m \right) \sum_{|\ell| = m} \|F_\ell\|_{L^2_{k+1/2}}^2 \leqslant C_3(k, m) \sum_{|\ell| = m} \|F_\ell\|_{L^2_{k+1/2}}.$$

In particular, for any $k \leq m + \frac{d}{2}$, one has

$$\sup_{\alpha \in (0, \overline{\alpha}_m)} \sup_{\psi_\alpha \in \mathscr{E}_\alpha} \sum_{|\ell| = m} ||F_\ell||_{L^2_{k+1/2}}^2 < \infty. \tag{2.22}$$

We now turn back to (2.21) for $any \ k > \frac{d}{2} + m$. Bounding as in Prop. 2.6 the absolute value of $|\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}}|$ and $|\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}|$ uniformly with respect to α , we see that there exist positive constants $\mathcal{C}_1(k,m) > 0$, independent of α such that

$$(1-\chi)C_0 \sum_{|\ell|=m} \|F_\ell\|_{L^2_{k+1/2}}^2 \leqslant C_1(k,m) \sum_{|\ell|=m} \|F_\ell\|_{L^2_k}^2 + C_3(k,m) \sum_{|\ell|=m} \|F_\ell\|_{L^2_{k+1/2}} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0,\overline{\alpha}_m).$$

Now, arguing as in the proof of Prop. 2.6, one has, for any R > 0,

$$||F_{\ell}||_{L_k^2}^2 \le R^{-1} ||F_{\ell}||_{L_{k+1/2}}^2 + (1+R^2)^{k-k_0} ||F_{\ell}||_{L_{kc}}^2$$

where $k_0 = \frac{d}{2} + m$. Choosing R > 0 big enough and using (2.22) completes the proof.

One deduces directly from Sobolev inequalities the following uniform L^{∞} bound.

Corollary 2.9. For any $m \ge 0$, there exists some explicit $\gamma_m > 0$ such that

$$\sup_{\alpha \in (0, \gamma_m)} \sup_{\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{W}^{m, \infty}} < \infty.$$

2.4. High-energy tails for difference of steady solutions. Now we established the regularity of ψ_{α} , we can extend Proposition 2.5 to the high-energy tails to the first order derivative of ψ_{α} . Namely

Lemma 2.10. Let $\overline{\alpha}_1 \in (0, \hat{\alpha}_1)$ where $\hat{\alpha}_1$ is defined in Theorem 2.8. There exist some uniform constant C > 0 and $\gamma \in (0,1)$ such that for any $\alpha \in (0,\overline{\alpha}_1]$ and any $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\nabla \psi_{\alpha}(\xi)| \ |\xi|^k d\xi \leqslant C^k \Gamma(k+\gamma), \qquad \forall k \in \mathbb{N}_*.$$

As a consequence, there exist some constants $A_1 > 0$ and $M_1 > 0$ such that, for any $\alpha \in (0, \overline{\alpha}_1]$ and any $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}$, one has

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\nabla \psi_{\alpha}(\xi)| \exp\left(A_1|\xi|\right) d\xi \leqslant M_1.$$

Proof. The proof follows the strategy of Prop. 2.5 and exploits some of the results of [3]. First, with the notations of Theorem 2.8, for any $\overline{\alpha}_1 \in (0, \hat{\alpha}_1)$, for any $k \geq 0$, there exists M > 1 such that, for any $\alpha \in (0, \overline{\alpha}_1]$ and any $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}$, $\|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{H}^1_k} \leq M$. In particular, by a simple use of Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, for any $k \geq 0$

$$\sup_{\alpha \in (0,\overline{\alpha}_1]} \sup_{\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}} \|\nabla \psi_{\alpha}\|_{L^1_k} < \infty. \tag{2.23}$$

For any fixed $\alpha \in (0, \overline{\alpha}_1)$ and any solution $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}$ we denote (omitting for simplicity the dependence with respect to α), for $p \ge 1$,

$$M_p := M_p(\psi_\alpha) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_\alpha(\xi) |\xi|^{2p} d\xi;$$

$$m_p^{(j)} := \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\partial_j \psi(\xi)| |\xi|^{2p} d\xi, \quad \forall j = 1, \dots, d.$$

For any fixed $j \in \{1, \ldots, d\}$, set $\Psi_j = \partial_j \psi_\alpha$. Clearly, Ψ_j satisfies

$$[\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}] \Psi_{i}(\xi) + \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \xi \cdot \nabla \Psi_{i}(\xi) = \partial_{i} \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi)$$

and, for any $p \ge 3/2$, multiplying this identity by $sign(\Psi_j(\xi)) |\xi|^{2p}$ and integrating over \mathbb{R}^d , one gets

$$\left[\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}} + (1 - d - 2p)\,\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\right] m_p^{(j)} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \partial_j \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \operatorname{sign}(\Psi_j(\xi)) \, |\xi|^{2p} \, \mathrm{d}\xi$$

where we used the fact that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \xi \cdot \nabla \Psi_j(\xi) \operatorname{sign}(\Psi_j(\xi)) |\xi|^{2p} d\xi = -(d+2p) \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\Psi_j(\xi)| |\xi|^{2p} d\xi.$$

Now, since

$$\partial_i \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha}) = (1 - \alpha)\partial_i \mathcal{Q}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha}) - \alpha \mathcal{Q}^-(\Psi_i, \psi_{\alpha}) - \alpha \mathcal{Q}^-(\psi_{\alpha}, \Psi_i)$$

and using (2.1), one checks easily that

$$\alpha \mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \left(p - \frac{3}{2} \right) m_p^{(j)} = \alpha \left(p - \frac{1}{2} \right) \mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}} m_p^{(j)} + (1 - \alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \partial_j \mathcal{Q}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \operatorname{sign}(\Psi_j(\xi)) |\xi|^{2p} d\xi$$

$$- \alpha \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\Psi_j(\xi)| |\xi|^{2p} d\xi \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_{\alpha}(\xi_*) |\xi - \xi_*| d\xi_*$$

$$- \alpha \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^-(\psi_{\alpha}, \Psi_j)(\xi) \operatorname{sign}(\Psi_j(\xi)) |\xi|^{2p} d\xi.$$

Now, using Jensen's inequality

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\Psi_j(\xi)| \, |\xi|^{2p} \mathrm{d}\xi \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_\alpha(\xi_*) |\xi - \xi_*| \, \mathrm{d}\xi_* \geqslant m_{p + \frac{1}{2}}^{(j)}$$

while it is easy to check that

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^-(\psi_{\alpha}, \Psi_j)(\xi) \operatorname{sign}(\Psi_j(\xi)) |\xi|^{2p} d\xi \right| \leq M_{p + \frac{1}{2}} m_0^{(j)} + M_p m_{\frac{1}{2}}^{(j)}.$$

Therefore.

$$\alpha \mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \left(p - \frac{3}{2} \right) m_p^{(j)} + \alpha m_{p+\frac{1}{2}}^{(j)} \leqslant \alpha \left(p - \frac{1}{2} \right) \mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}} m_p^{(j)} + \alpha \left(M_{p+\frac{1}{2}} m_0^{(j)} + M_p m_{\frac{1}{2}}^{(j)} \right)$$

$$+ (1 - \alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \partial_j \mathcal{Q}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})(\xi) \operatorname{sign}(\Psi_j(\xi)) |\xi|^{2p} \, d\xi. \quad (2.24)$$

According to [3, Lemma 6], one can estimate this last integral as follows: there is some universal constant $\eta > 0$ such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \partial_j \mathcal{Q}(\psi_\alpha, \psi_\alpha)(\xi) \operatorname{sign}(\Psi_j(\xi)) |\xi|^{2p} d\xi \leqslant -\eta (1 - \varrho_p) m_{p + \frac{1}{2}}^{(j)} + 2 m_{\frac{1}{2}}^{(j)} M_p + 2 m_0^{(j)} M_{p + \frac{1}{2}} + \varrho_p \mathcal{S}_p^{(j)}$$
(2.25)

where

$$\mathcal{S}_{p}^{(j)} := \sum_{k=1}^{\left[\frac{p+1}{2}\right]} \left(\begin{array}{c} p \\ k \end{array}\right) \left(m_{k+\frac{1}{2}}^{(j)} M_{p-k} + M_{k+\frac{1}{2}} m_{p-k}^{(j)} + m_{k}^{(j)} M_{p-k+\frac{1}{2}} + m_{p-k+\frac{1}{2}}^{(j)} M_{k}\right)$$

and ϱ_p is defined in (B.6). Neglecting the term involving $\mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \geqslant 0$ and since $\mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha}} \leqslant \underline{\mathbf{b}}$ for some positive constant $\underline{\mathbf{b}} = \frac{2}{d}\mathbf{M}_{3/2} + \sqrt{\frac{d}{2}}$ independent of α (see Lemma 2.1 and Prop. 2.2) we obtain from (2.24)

$$\left[\alpha + \eta(1 - \alpha)(1 - \varrho_p)\right] m_{p + \frac{1}{2}}^{(j)} \leqslant \alpha \left(p - \frac{1}{2}\right) \underline{\mathbf{b}} m_p^{(j)} + (2 - \alpha) \left(M_{p + \frac{1}{2}} m_0^{(j)} + M_p m_{\frac{1}{2}}^{(j)}\right) + \beta_p(\alpha) \mathcal{S}_p^{(j)}$$

where, as in Proposition 2.5, $\beta_p(\alpha) = (1 - \alpha)\varrho_p = \mathbf{O}\left(\frac{1}{p}\right)$ uniformly with respect to α . We introduce the renormalized moments

$$z_p^{(j)} = \frac{m_p^{(j)}}{\Gamma(2p+\gamma)}, \qquad z_p := \frac{M_p}{\Gamma(2p+\gamma)} \qquad p \geqslant 0$$

where Γ denotes the Gamma function and $\gamma \in (0,1)$ is a constant. We proved in (2.6) that there exist some constants $\gamma \in (0,1)$ and K > 0 such that for any $\alpha \in (0,\alpha_{\star}]$ and any $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}$,

$$z_{k/2} \leqslant K^k, \quad \forall k \in \mathbb{N}_*.$$
 (2.26)

Moreover, reproducing the arguments of both [9, Lemma 4] and [3, Lemma 7], there exists some positive constant A depending only on γ such that

$$S_p^{(j)} \leqslant A\Gamma(2p+1+2\gamma)\mathcal{Z}_p^{(j)} \qquad \forall p > 3/2$$

where

$$\mathcal{Z}_{p}^{(j)} = \max_{1 \leqslant k \leqslant \left[\frac{p+1}{2}\right]} \left(z_{k}^{(j)} \, z_{p-k+\frac{1}{2}} + z_{k} \, z_{p-k+\frac{1}{2}}^{(j)}, z_{k+\frac{1}{2}}^{(j)} z_{p-k} + z_{k+\frac{1}{2}} \, z_{p-k}^{(j)} \right).$$

Arguing as in the proof of Proposition 2.5 and using (2.26), for any $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star})$, there exist positive constants c_i , $i = 1, \ldots, 4$ such that

$$c_1 \frac{k}{2} z_{\frac{k+1}{2}}^{(j)} \leqslant c_2 \left(\frac{k}{2}\right)^{\gamma} \mathcal{Z}_{k/2}^{(j)} + \underline{\mathbf{b}} \frac{k}{2} z_{k/2}^{(j)} + c_3 \frac{k}{2} K^{k+1} + c_4 K^k \qquad k \geqslant 3.$$
 (2.27)

Let us show then that there exists $C \geqslant K$ such that

$$z_{\frac{k}{2}}^{(j)} \leqslant C^k \qquad \forall k \in \mathbb{N}.$$
 (2.28)

One argues as in Proposition 2.5. Namely, choose $k_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ large enough so that

$$2\frac{c_4}{k_0} \leqslant \underline{\mathbf{b}}$$
 and $c_2 \left(\frac{k_0}{2}\right)^{\gamma-1} \leqslant \frac{c_1}{2}$,

and let $C \geqslant K > 1$ be such that

$$C \geqslant \max_{1 \leqslant k \leqslant k_0} \sup_{\alpha \in (0,\alpha_\star)} \sup_{\psi_\alpha \in \mathscr{E}_\alpha} z_{\frac{k}{2}}^{(j)} \quad \text{ and } \quad 2\underline{\mathbf{b}} \, C^{-1} + c_3 \left(\frac{K}{C}\right)^{k_0+1} \leqslant \frac{c_1}{2}.$$

Thanks to (2.23), such a C exists and let us prove by induction that (2.28) holds. If $k \leq k_0$, it readily holds by definition of C. Let now $k_* \geq k_0$ and assume that (2.28) holds for any $k \leq k_*$. Then, taking $k = k_*$ in the above inequality (2.27) and since $\mathcal{Z}_{\frac{k_*}{2}}^{(j)}$ only involves $z_{\frac{k}{2}}^{j}$ for $k \leq k_*$, we may use the induction hypothesis to get first that $\mathcal{Z}_{\frac{k_*}{2}}^{(j)} \leq C^{k_*+1}$ (recall that $K \leq C$) and then to get

$$c_{1} z_{\frac{k_{*}+1}{2}}^{(j)} \leq c_{2} \left(\frac{k_{*}}{2}\right)^{\gamma-1} C^{k_{*}+1} + \left(\frac{2c_{4}}{k_{*}} + \underline{\mathbf{b}}\right) C^{k_{*}} + c_{3} K^{k_{*}+1}$$

$$\leq c_{2} \left(\frac{k_{0}}{2}\right)^{\gamma-1} C^{k_{*}+1} + \left(\frac{2c_{4}}{k_{0}} + \underline{\mathbf{b}}\right) C^{k_{*}} + c_{3} K^{k_{*}+1} \leq \frac{c_{1}}{2} C^{k_{*}+1} + 2\underline{\mathbf{b}} C^{k_{*}} + c_{3} K^{k_{*}+1}.$$

The choice of C implies then that $2\underline{\mathbf{b}} C^{k_*} + c_3 K^{k_*+1} \leqslant \frac{c_1}{2} C^{k_*+1}$ since $k_* \geqslant k_0$. This proves the result.

Thanks to the above technical Lemma, we are in position to extend Proposition 2.5 to the difference of two solutions as in [17, Proposition 2.7, Step 1]

Proposition 2.11. Let $\overline{\alpha}_1 \in (0, \hat{\alpha}_1)$ where $\hat{\alpha}_1$ is defined in Theorem 2.8. There exist some positive constants r > 0 and M > 0 such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\psi_{\alpha,1}(\xi) - \psi_{\alpha,2}(\xi)| \exp(r|\xi|) \,\mathrm{d}\xi \leqslant M \,\|\psi_{\alpha,1} - \psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{L^1_3} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0,\overline{\alpha}_1]$$

for any $\psi_{\alpha,i} \in \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}$, i = 1, 2.

Proof. Let $\alpha \in (0, \overline{\alpha}_1]$ and $\psi_{\alpha,i} \in \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}$, for i = 1, 2. Then, for $i \in \{1, 2\}$, $\psi_{\alpha,i}$ satisfies

$$\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{i} \psi_{\alpha,i}(\xi) + \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{i} \xi \cdot \nabla \psi_{\alpha,i}(\xi) = \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha,i}, \psi_{\alpha,i})(\xi)$$
(2.29)

where \mathbf{A}_{α}^{i} and \mathbf{B}_{α}^{i} are defined by (1.6) with ψ_{α} obviously replaced by $\psi_{\alpha,i}$, i=1,2. We set

$$g_{\alpha} = \psi_{\alpha,1} - \psi_{\alpha,2}$$
 and $s_{\alpha} = \psi_{\alpha,1} + \psi_{\alpha,2}$.

Clearly, g_{α} satisfies

$$\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} g_{\alpha}(\xi) + \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1} \xi \cdot \nabla g_{\alpha}(\xi) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha}, s_{\alpha})(\xi) + \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(s_{\alpha}, g_{\alpha})(\xi) \right) + \mathcal{G}_{\alpha}(\xi)$$
 (2.30)

with

$$\mathcal{G}_{\alpha}(\xi) = \left(\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{2} - \mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1}\right) \psi_{\alpha,2}(\xi) + \left(\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{2} - \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}\right) \xi \cdot \nabla \psi_{\alpha,2}(\xi). \tag{2.31}$$

Multiplying the previous equation by $\varphi(\xi) = |\xi|^{2p} \operatorname{sign}(g_{\alpha}(\xi))$ and integrating over \mathbb{R}^d , we get, after an integration by parts,

$$\alpha(p-1) a_{\alpha}^{1} D_{p} = \alpha p b_{\alpha}^{1} D_{p} + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{G}_{\alpha}(\xi) \varphi(\xi) d\xi + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left(\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha}, s_{\alpha}) + \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(s_{\alpha}, g_{\alpha}) \right) \varphi d\xi, \quad (2.32)$$

where

$$D_p = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\xi|^{2p} |g_{\alpha}(\xi)| d\xi, \quad \mathbf{a}_{\alpha}^i = \mathbf{a}_{\psi_{\alpha,i}} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbf{b}_{\alpha}^i = \mathbf{b}_{\psi_{\alpha,i}} \quad \text{for } i = 1, 2.$$

Thanks to the pre/post-collisionnal change of variables, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \left(\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha}, s_{\alpha}) + \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(s_{\alpha}, g_{\alpha}) \right) \varphi \, d\xi = (1 - \alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} g_{\alpha} \, s_{\alpha*} \int_{\mathbb{S}^{d-1}} (\varphi' + \varphi'_*) \, \frac{d\sigma}{|\mathbb{S}^{d-1}|} \, |\xi - \xi_*| \, d\xi \, d\xi_*$$
$$- \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} g_{\alpha} \, s_{\alpha*}(\varphi + \varphi_*) |\xi - \xi_*| \, d\xi \, d\xi_*$$

where, for any function f, we use the shorthand notations $f = f(\xi)$, $f_* = f(\xi_*)$, $f' = f(\xi')$ and $f'_* = f(\xi'_*)$. Thus,

$$\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \left(\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha}, s_{\alpha}) + \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(s_{\alpha}, g_{\alpha}) \right) \varphi \, d\xi \leqslant (1 - \alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |g_{\alpha}| \, s_{\alpha *} G_p(\xi, \xi_*) |\xi - \xi_*| \, d\xi \, d\xi_* \\
- \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |g_{\alpha}| \, s_{\alpha *} \, |\xi|^{2p} \, |\xi - \xi_*| \, d\xi \, d\xi_* + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |g_{\alpha}| \, s_{\alpha *} \, |\xi_*|^{2p} \, |\xi - \xi_*| \, d\xi \, d\xi_*,$$

where

$$G_p(\xi, \xi_*) := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{S}^{d-1}} (|\xi'|^{2p} + |\xi_*'|^{2p}) \frac{d\sigma}{|\mathbb{S}^{d-1}|} \leq \frac{1}{2} \varrho_p (|\xi|^2 + |\xi_*|^2)^p,$$

by [6, Lemma 3.1] with ϱ_p defined by (B.6). Setting $\beta_p(\alpha) = (1-\alpha)\varrho_p$, we then deduce from the Jensen's inequality, the estimate $|\xi - \xi_*| \leq |\xi| + |\xi_*|$ and [9, Lemma 2] that

$$\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left(\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha}, s_{\alpha}) + \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(s_{\alpha}, g_{\alpha}) \right) \varphi \, d\xi \leqslant -(1 - \beta_{p}(\alpha)) D_{p+1/2}
+ \frac{1}{2} \beta_{p}(\alpha) \sum_{k=1}^{\left[\frac{p+1}{2}\right]} \binom{p}{k} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} |g_{\alpha}| s_{\alpha*} \left(|\xi|^{2k} |\xi_{*}|^{2(p-k)} + |\xi|^{2(p-k)} |\xi_{*}|^{2k} \right) (|\xi| + |\xi_{*}|) d\xi d\xi_{*}
+ \frac{1}{2} \left(1 + \beta_{p}(\alpha) \right) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} |g_{\alpha}| s_{\alpha*} |\xi_{*}|^{2p} (|\xi| + |\xi_{*}|) d\xi d\xi_{*}.$$

Setting

$$S_p = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} s_\alpha \, |\xi|^{2p} \, \mathrm{d}\xi,$$

we obtain

$$\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \left(\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha}, s_{\alpha}) + \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(s_{\alpha}, g_{\alpha}) \right) \varphi \, d\xi \leqslant -(1 - \beta_p(\alpha)) D_{p+1/2}
+ \frac{1}{2} \beta_p(\alpha) \sum_{k=1}^{\left[\frac{p+1}{2}\right]} \binom{p}{k} \left(D_{k+1/2} S_{p-k} + D_k S_{p-k+1/2} + D_{p-k+1/2} S_k + D_{p-k} S_{k+1/2} \right)
+ \frac{1}{2} (1 + \beta_p(\alpha)) (D_{1/2} S_p + D_0 S_{p+1/2}). \tag{2.33}$$

Next,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{G}_{\alpha}(\xi) \varphi(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}\xi \leqslant \left| \mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^1 - \mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^2 \right| \, M_p(\psi_{\alpha,2}) + \left| \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^1 - \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^2 \right| \, \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} (\xi \cdot \nabla \psi_{\alpha,2}(\xi)) \, \varphi(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}\xi \right|.$$

But,

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} (\xi \cdot \nabla \psi_{\alpha,2}(\xi)) \, \varphi(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}\xi \right| \leqslant M_{p+\frac{1}{2}}(|\nabla \psi_{\alpha,2}|)$$

where we recall that, for any $\varphi \geqslant 0$, $M_p(\varphi) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \varphi(\xi) |\xi|^{2p} d\xi$, $p \geqslant 0$. Moreover, by Proposition 2.2, there exists some constant C > 0 depending only on d such that

$$\left|\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1}-\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{2}\right|+\left|\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}-\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{2}\right|\leqslant c(D_{0}+D_{3/2}).$$

Thus, there is C > 0 (independent of p) such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{G}_{\alpha}(\xi) \varphi(\xi) \, d\xi \leqslant C(D_0 + D_{3/2}) M_{p + \frac{1}{2}} (|\nabla \psi_{\alpha, 2}| + \psi_{\alpha, 2}). \tag{2.34}$$

Let $\gamma \in (0,1)$. Introducing renormalized moments

$$\delta_k = \frac{D_k}{(D_0 + D_{3/2})\Gamma(2k + \gamma)}$$
 and $\sigma_k = \frac{S_k}{\Gamma(2k + \gamma)}$,

setting

$$\tilde{Z}_p := \max_{1\leqslant k\leqslant [\frac{p+1}{2}]} \left\{ \delta_{k+1/2}\sigma_{p-k}, \delta_{p-k}\sigma_{k+1/2}, \delta_k\sigma_{p-k+1/2}, \delta_{p-k+1/2}\sigma_k \right\},$$

and gathering (2.32), (2.33) and (2.34), we obtain, thanks to [9, Lemma 4], the existence of a constant C_{γ} depending only on γ such that

$$(1 - \beta_{p}(\alpha)) \frac{\Gamma(2p + 1 + \gamma)}{\Gamma(2p + \gamma)} \delta_{p+1/2} + \alpha(p - 1) a_{\alpha}^{1} \delta_{p} \leqslant \alpha p b_{\alpha}^{1} \delta_{p} + \frac{1}{2} C_{\gamma} \beta_{p}(\alpha) \frac{\Gamma(2p + 1 + 2\gamma)}{\Gamma(2p + \gamma)} \tilde{Z}_{p} + \frac{1}{2} (1 + \beta_{p}(\alpha)) \left(\sigma_{p} + \frac{\Gamma(2p + 1 + \gamma)}{\Gamma(2p + \gamma)} \sigma_{p+1/2}\right) + C \frac{M_{p+\frac{1}{2}}(|\nabla \psi_{\alpha,2}| + \psi_{\alpha,2})}{\Gamma(2p + \gamma)}.$$

Then, for $p \ge 1$, $\alpha(p-1) a_{\alpha}^1 \delta_p \ge 0$ and by Lemma 2.1, b_{α}^1 is bounded uniformly in α . Thus, arguing as in the proof of Proposition 2.5, there exist some constants $c_1, c_2, c_3, c_4, c_5 > 0$ such that, for $p \ge 3/2$,

$$c_1 p \, \delta_{p+1/2} \leqslant c_2 p \, \delta_p + c_3 p^{\gamma} \, \tilde{Z}_p + p \, \sigma_p + c_4 p \, \sigma_{p+1/2} + c_5 \, \frac{M_{p+\frac{1}{2}}(|\nabla \psi_{\alpha,2}| + \psi_{\alpha,2})}{\Gamma(2p+\gamma)}. \tag{2.35}$$

According to Proposition 2.5 and Lemma 2.10, if $\gamma \in (0,1)$, there exists $\Lambda > 0$ such that

$$\frac{M_{\frac{k+1}{2}}(|\nabla \psi_{\alpha,2}| + \psi_{\alpha,2})}{\Gamma(k+1+\gamma)} \leqslant \Lambda^{k+1} \quad \text{for any } k \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Therefore, (2.35) reads

$$c_1 \frac{k}{2} \delta_{\frac{k+1}{2}} \leqslant c_2 \frac{k}{2} \delta_{k/2} + c_3 \left(\frac{k}{2}\right)^{\gamma} \tilde{Z}_{k/2} + \frac{k}{2} \sigma_{k/2} + c_4 \frac{k}{2} \sigma_{\frac{k+1}{2}} + c_5 k \Lambda^{k+1}.$$

One concludes then as in the proofs of Proposition 2.5 and Lemma 2.10 (details are left to the reader). \Box

3. Uniqueness and convergence results

3.1. Boltzmann limit. On the basis of the results of the previous section, we can prove the convergence of any solution $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}$ towards the normalized Maxwellian \mathcal{M} given by (1.7). Namely, we have the following convergence result:

Theorem 3.1. For any $k \ge 0$ and $m \ge 0$, one has

$$\lim_{\alpha \to 0} \|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{\mathbb{H}_{k}^{m}} = 0$$

where \mathcal{M} is the Maxwellian

$$\mathcal{M}(\xi) = \pi^{-\frac{d}{2}} \exp\left(-|\xi|^2\right).$$

Proof. The proof is inspired by [5, Theorem 4.1] and is based upon a compactness argument through Theorem 2.8. Namely, let us fix m > d/2 + 1 and $k_0 \ge 1$. Let then $\alpha_m^{\dagger} < \hat{\alpha}_m$ be given (where $\hat{\alpha}_m$ is the parameter in Theorem 2.8). According to Theorem 2.8,

$$\sup_{\alpha \in (0,\alpha_m^{\dagger})} \sup_{\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{H}^m_{k_0}} < \infty$$

and there is a sequence $(\alpha_n)_n \subset (0, \alpha_m^{\dagger})$ with $\alpha_n \to 0$ and $\psi_0 \in \mathbb{H}_{k_0}^m$ such that $(\psi_{\alpha_n})_n$ converges weakly, in $\mathbb{H}_{k_0}^m$, to ψ_0 (notice that, at this stage, the limit function ψ_0 may depend on the choice of m and k_0). Using the decay of ψ_α guaranteed by the polynomially weighted Sobolev estimates, we can prove easily as in [5, Theorem 4.1] that the convergence is strong in \mathbb{H}_k^1 for any $0 \leqslant k < k_0$:

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \|\psi_{\alpha_n} - \psi_0\|_{\mathbb{H}^1_k} = 0. \tag{3.1}$$

It remains therefore to identify the limit ψ_0 . Since, for any $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_m^{\dagger})$, ψ_{α} satisfies (1.4), one gets that

$$\begin{split} \|\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})\|_{L^{2}} &= \|\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\psi_{\alpha} + \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\xi \cdot \nabla \psi_{\alpha}\|_{L^{2}} \\ &\leq |\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}}| \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{L^{2}} + |\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}| \|\xi \cdot \nabla \psi_{\alpha}\|_{L^{2}} \\ &\leq (|\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}}| + |\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}|) \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{H}^{\frac{1}{2}}}. \end{split}$$

Now, according to Remark 2.3, one sees that there exists C > 0 such that

$$\|\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})\|_{L^{2}} \leqslant C\alpha \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{H}^{1}_{1}}$$

and, using the uniform Sobolev estimates provided by Theorem 2.8, one sees there exists $C_1 > 0$ such that

$$\|\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha},\psi_{\alpha})\|_{L^{2}} \leqslant C_{1} \alpha \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0,\alpha_{m}^{\dagger}).$$

In particular,

$$\|\mathcal{Q}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})\|_{L^{2}} \leq \|\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})\|_{L^{2}} + \alpha \|\mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})\|_{L^{2}} \leq C_{1}\alpha + \alpha \|\mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})\|_{L^{2}} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_{m}^{\dagger}).$$
(3.2)

By Theorem A.4, there is some positive constants C_2 (independent of α) such that

$$\|\mathcal{Q}^+(\psi_\alpha, \psi_\alpha)\|_{L^2} \leqslant C_2 \|\psi_\alpha\|_{L^2_1} \|\psi_\alpha\|_{L^1_1}$$

and, thanks to Propositions 2.2 and 2.6, there exists $C_3 > 0$ so that (3.2) reads

$$\|\mathcal{Q}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})\|_{L^{2}} \leqslant C_{3} \alpha \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_{m}^{\dagger}).$$

In particular, $\lim_{n\to\infty} \|\mathcal{Q}(\psi_{\alpha_n},\psi_{\alpha_n})\|_{L^2} = 0$ and, since ψ_{α_n} converges to ψ_0 , one easily deduces that ψ_0 satisfies

$$\mathcal{Q}(\psi_0, \psi_0) = 0$$

i.e. ψ_0 is a Maxwellian distribution. Now, according to (1.5), we clearly get that $\psi_0 = \mathcal{M}$. The above reasoning actually shows that any convergent subsequence $(\psi_{\alpha_n})_n$ with $\alpha_n \to 0$ is converging towards the same limit \mathcal{M} . As in [5, Theorem 4.1], this means that the whole net $(\psi_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in (0,\alpha_m^{\dagger})}$ is converging to \mathcal{M} for the \mathbb{H}^1_k topology. Arguing in the very same way we can prove that the convergence actually holds in any weighted Sobolev space \mathbb{H}^m_k , $k \geq 0$ and $m \geq 0$. \square

Remark 3.2. Because of the use of some compactness argument, the above convergence result is clearly non quantitative, i.e. no indication about the rate of convergence is provided.

As in [5, Corollary 4.2], the above convergence in Sobolev spaces can be extended easily to weighted L^1 -spaces with exponential weights. Namely, for any $a \ge 0$, let

$$m_a(\xi) = \exp(a|\xi|), \qquad \xi \in \mathbb{R}^d.$$

Then, one has the following result (we refer to [5, Corollary 4.2] for a proof which uses simple interpolation together with Proposition 2.5):

Corollary 3.3. For any $a \in [0, A/2)$ (where A is given by Proposition 2.5) and any $k \ge 0$ it holds

$$\lim_{\alpha \to 0} \|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{L_k^1(m_a)} = 0.$$

3.2. **Uniqueness.** We will now deduce from the above (non quantitative) convergence result that the set \mathcal{E}_{α} actually reduces to a singleton whenever α is small enough. Before proving such a result, we first establish some important estimate on the difference between two solutions to (1.4):

Proposition 3.4. For any $N \ge 0$, there exist $\alpha_N^{\ddagger} > 0$, $\mathfrak{q}(N) > 0$ and $C_N > 0$ such that

$$\|\psi_{\alpha,1} - \psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{\mathbb{H}^N} \le C_N \|\psi_{\alpha,1} - \psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{L^1_{\mathfrak{q}(N)}} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_N^{\ddagger})$$
 (3.3)

for any $\psi_{\alpha,i} \in \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}$, i = 1, 2.

Proof. The proof uses some of the arguments of Theorem 2.8 and follows the method of [17, Proposition 2.7]. For a given $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star})$, let $\psi_{\alpha,1}$ and $\psi_{\alpha,2}$ be two elements of \mathscr{E}_{α} . Set

$$g_{\alpha} = \psi_{\alpha,1} - \psi_{\alpha,2}.$$

Clearly, g_{α} satisfies

$$\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} g_{\alpha} + \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1} \xi \cdot \nabla g_{\alpha}(\xi) = \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha, 1}) + \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha, 2}, g_{\alpha}) + \mathcal{G}_{\alpha}(\xi)$$
(3.4)

with \mathcal{G}_{α} defined by (2.31).

First step: N = 0. We actually prove here a stronger estimate than (3.3). Namely, we show that there exists $\alpha_0^{\ddagger} > 0$ such that for any $k \ge 0$, there exists $C_k > 0$ such that:

$$\|\psi_{\alpha,1} - \psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{L^{2}_{L}} \leqslant C_{k} \|\psi_{\alpha,1} - \psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{L^{1}_{L^{*}}} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_{0}^{\ddagger})$$
(3.5)

where $k^* = \max(1+k,3)$. Fix $\overline{\alpha}_1 \in (0,\hat{\alpha}_1)$ and $k \geqslant 0$ (see Theorem 2.8 for the definition of $\hat{\alpha}_1$). Multiplying (3.4) by $g_{\alpha}(\xi)\langle \xi \rangle^{2k}$ and integrating over \mathbb{R}^d , we get

$$\left(\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} - (k + \frac{d}{2})\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}\right) \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} g_{\alpha}(\xi) \mathcal{Q}^{-}(g_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha, 1})(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi$$

$$\leq \mathcal{I}_{1} + \mathcal{I}_{2} - \mathcal{I}_{3} + k|\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}| \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k-1}^{2}}^{2}. \quad (3.6)$$

where

$$\mathcal{I}_{1} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{G}_{\alpha}(\xi) g_{\alpha}(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi, \quad \mathcal{I}_{2} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} g_{\alpha}(\xi) \left(\mathcal{Q}^{+}(g_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha, 1})(\xi) + \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha, 2}, g_{\alpha})(\xi) \right) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi,$$

and

$$\mathcal{I}_3 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} g_{\alpha}(\xi) \mathcal{Q}^-(\psi_{\alpha,2}, g_{\alpha})(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi.$$

Let us estimate these three terms separately. One has

$$|\mathcal{I}_1| \leq \|\mathcal{G}_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2} \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2} \leq \left(|\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^1 - \mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^2| + |\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^1 - \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^2|\right) \left(\|\psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{L_k^2} + \|\nabla\psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{L_{1+k}^2}\right) \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_k^2}.$$

Now one easily gets that there exists C > 0 such that

$$|\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} - \mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{2}| + |\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1} - \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{2}| \leqslant C\alpha \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{2}^{1}}$$

$$(3.7)$$

We deduce from (3.7) and Theorem 2.8 the existence of some constant $C_1 > 0$ such that

$$|\mathcal{I}_1| \leqslant C_1 \|g_\alpha\|_{L^1_2} \|g_\alpha\|_{L^2_L} \quad \forall \alpha \in (0, \overline{\alpha}_1).$$
 (3.8)

On the other hand, by virtue of Theorem A.4

$$|\mathcal{I}_{2}| \leq \left(\|\mathcal{Q}^{+}(g_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha, 1})\|_{L_{k}^{2}} + \|\mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha, 2}, g_{\alpha})\|_{L_{k}^{2}} \right) \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}$$

$$\leq C_{k} \left(\|\psi_{\alpha, 1}\|_{L_{1+k}^{2}} + \|\psi_{\alpha, 2}\|_{L_{1+k}^{2}} \right) \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{1+k}^{1}} \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}$$

where, for $d \geqslant 3$,

$$C_k = \frac{c_{1,k,2}(d) \, 2^{d/4}}{|\mathbb{S}^{d-1}|} \int_{-1}^1 (1-x)^{(d-6)/4} \, (1+x)^{(d-3)/2} \, \mathrm{d}x < \infty.$$

Finally, by virtue of Proposition 2.6, the norms involving $\psi_{\alpha,i}$ i=1,2 are uniformly bounded with respect to α so that there exists $C_2 > 0$ so that

$$|\mathcal{I}_2| \leqslant C_2 \|g_\alpha\|_{L^1_{1+k}} \|g_\alpha\|_{L^2_k} \quad \forall \alpha \in (0, \overline{\alpha}_1).$$
 (3.9)

To deal with the last term, one has

$$|\mathcal{I}_3| \leqslant \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |g_{\alpha}(\xi)| \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} \, \psi_{\alpha,2}(\xi) d\xi \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |g_{\alpha}(\xi_*)| \, |\xi - \xi_*| d\xi_* \leqslant \|\psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{L^2_{1+k}} \, \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^1_1} \, \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^2_k}$$

and, according to Proposition 2.6, there exists $C_3 > 0$ such that

$$|\mathcal{I}_3| \leqslant C_3 \|g_\alpha\|_{L^1_1} \|g_\alpha\|_{L^2_L} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \overline{\alpha}_1).$$
 (3.10)

Now, according to (2.5), one has

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} g_{\alpha}(\xi) \mathcal{Q}^-(g_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha, 1})(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} d\xi = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2d}} g_{\alpha}^2(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k} \psi_{\alpha, 1}(\xi_*) |\xi - \xi_*| d\xi d\xi_*$$

$$\geqslant C_0 \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} g_{\alpha}^2(\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2k+1} d\xi = C_0 ||g_{\alpha}||_{L^2_{k+1/2}}^2. \quad (3.11)$$

Therefore, collecting (3.6), (3.8), (3.9), (3.10) and (3.11), one gets

$$\left(\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} - (k + \frac{d}{2})\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}\right) \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + C_{0}\|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k+1/2}^{2}}^{2}
\leqslant \left(C_{1} + C_{2} + C_{3}\right) \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k}^{1}} \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k}^{2}} + k|\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}| \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} , \quad (3.12)$$

As in the proof of Proposition 2.6, we first consider the case k = 0 and then k > 0. When k = 0, we deduce from (2.11) that

$$\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} - \frac{d}{2}\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1} = -\frac{\alpha}{4}(d+4)\mathbf{a}_{\alpha}^{1} + \frac{\alpha d}{4}\mathbf{b}_{\alpha}^{1} \geqslant -\frac{\alpha}{4}\left[d+4 - \frac{d}{\sqrt{2}}\right]\mathbf{a}_{\alpha}^{1}$$

with

$$\mathbf{a}_{\alpha}^{1} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha,1}, \psi_{\alpha,1})(\xi) \,\mathrm{d}\xi \leqslant \sqrt{d} \leqslant \sqrt{2} \,\mathbf{b}_{\alpha}^{1}$$

by virtue of Lemma 2.1. Therefore, one gets

$$-\frac{\alpha\sqrt{d}}{4}\left[d+4-\frac{d}{\sqrt{2}}\right] \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}+C_{0}\|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{1/2}^{2}}^{2} \leqslant (C_{1}+C_{2}+C_{3})\|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{3}^{1}}\|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^{2}}.$$

Now, setting $\alpha_0^{\ddagger} = \min\left(\overline{\alpha}_1, \frac{2C_0}{\sqrt{d}}(d+4-\frac{d}{\sqrt{2}})^{-1}\right)$, we have,

$$\frac{C_0}{2} \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^2_{1/2}}^2 \leqslant (C_1 + C_2 + C_3) \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^1_3} \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^2} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_0^{\ddagger}),$$

whence (3.5) for k=0.

For k>0, using Remark 2.3 and bounding the L_{k-1}^2 norm by the L_k^2 one, (3.12) leads to

$$||G_0||g_\alpha||^2_{L^2_{k+1/2}} \le \tilde{C}_k ||g_\alpha||^2_{L^2_k} + (C_1 + C_2 + C_3) ||g_\alpha||_{L^1_{k^*}} ||g_\alpha||_{L^2_k}$$

for some constant $\tilde{C}_k > 0$ independent of $\alpha \in (0, \overline{\alpha}_1)$. Now, one uses the fact that, for any R > 0,

$$||g_{\alpha}||_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} \leq (1+R^{2})^{k} ||g_{\alpha}||_{L^{2}}^{2} + R^{-1} ||g_{\alpha}||_{L_{k+1/2}^{2}}^{2}$$

and one can choose R>0 large enough so that $\tilde{C}_kR^{-1}=C_0/2$ to obtain

$$\frac{C_0}{2} \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^2_{k+1/2}}^2 \leqslant C_{R,k} \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^2}^2 + (C_1 + C_2 + C_3) \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^1_{k^*}} \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^2_k} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_0^{\ddagger}), \ \forall k \geqslant 0.$$

Since we have already proved (3.5) for k=0, we easily deduce that (3.5) holds for any $k \ge 0$.

Second step: N > 0. For larger N, one proves the result by induction using now Theorem 2.7. Namely, let $N \ge 1$ be fixed and assume that for any $0 \le n \le N-1$, there exist $\alpha_n^{\ddagger} > 0$, $\mathfrak{q}(n) > 0$ and $C_n > 0$ such that

$$\|\psi_{\alpha,1} - \psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{\mathbb{H}^n} \leqslant C_n \|\psi_{\alpha,1} - \psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{L^1_{\mathfrak{g}(n)}} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_n^{\ddagger})$$

for any $\psi_{\alpha,i} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}$, i = 1, 2. Let now ℓ be a given multi-index with $|\ell| = N$ and set $G_{\ell} = \partial^{\ell} g_{\alpha}$. From (3.4), G_{ℓ} satisfies

$$\left(\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} + |\ell| \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}\right) G_{\ell} + \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1} \xi \cdot \nabla G_{\ell} = \partial^{\ell} \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha, 1}) + \partial^{\ell} \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha, 2}, g_{\alpha}) + \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{G}_{\alpha}.$$

Multiplying this identity by G_{ℓ} and integrating over \mathbb{R}^d yields, as above,

$$\left(\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} + \left(|\ell| - \frac{d}{2}\right) \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}\right) \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} = (1 - \alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left[\partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(g_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha, 1}) + \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha, 2}, g_{\alpha})\right] G_{\ell} \,\mathrm{d}\xi
- \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(g_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha, 1}) G_{\ell} \,\mathrm{d}\xi - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha, 2}, g_{\alpha}) G_{\ell} \,\mathrm{d}\xi + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{G}_{\alpha} G_{\ell} \,\mathrm{d}\xi.$$

Recall, as in the proof of Theorem 2.8, that

$$\partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(g_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha, 1}) = \sum_{\nu=0}^{\ell} \begin{pmatrix} \ell \\ \nu \end{pmatrix} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\partial^{\nu} g_{\alpha}, \partial^{\ell-\nu} \psi_{\alpha, 1}).$$

and, for $\nu = \ell$, one has

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^-(\partial^\ell g_\alpha, \psi_{\alpha, 1}) G_\ell d\xi = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2d}} G_\ell^2(\xi) \psi_{\alpha, 1}(\xi_*) |\xi - \xi_*| d\xi d\xi_* \geqslant C_0 ||G_\ell||_{L^2_{1/2}}^2$$

thanks to (2.5). Thus,

$$\left(\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} + \left(|\ell| - \frac{d}{2}\right) \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}\right) \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + C_{0} \|G_{\ell}\|_{L_{1/2}^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\leq (1 - \alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left(\partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(g_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha, 1}) + \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha, 2}, g_{\alpha})\right) G_{\ell} \,\mathrm{d}\xi$$

$$+ \sum_{\substack{\nu = 0 \\ \nu \neq \ell}}^{\ell} \binom{\ell}{\nu} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\partial^{\nu} g_{\alpha}, \partial^{\ell - \nu} \psi_{\alpha, 1}) G_{\ell} \,\mathrm{d}\xi$$

$$- \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha, 2}, g_{\alpha}) G_{\ell} \,\mathrm{d}\xi + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{G}_{\alpha} \,G_{\ell} \,\mathrm{d}\xi.$$

As in Theorem 2.8 (see Eq. (2.18)), one obtains

$$\sum_{\substack{\nu=0\\\nu\neq\ell}}^{\ell} \begin{pmatrix} \ell\\ \nu \end{pmatrix} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^-(\partial^{\nu} g_{\alpha}, \partial^{\ell-\nu} \psi_{\alpha,1}) G_{\ell} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \leqslant C \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^2} \sum_{\substack{\nu=0\\\nu\neq\ell}}^{\ell} \begin{pmatrix} \ell\\ \nu \end{pmatrix} \|\partial^{\nu} g_{\alpha}\|_{L^2}$$

for some positive constant C>0 depending only on uniform weighted L^2 -norms of $\partial^{\sigma}\psi_{\alpha,1}$ (with $|\sigma|<|\ell|$). Therefore, thanks to the induction hypothesis, there is $C_1>0$ such that

$$\sum_{\substack{\nu=0\\\nu\neq\ell}}^{\ell} \begin{pmatrix} \ell\\ \nu \end{pmatrix} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^-(\partial^{\nu} g_{\alpha}, \partial^{\ell-\nu} \psi_{\alpha,1}) G_{\ell} \,\mathrm{d}\xi \leqslant C_1 \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^2} \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^1_{\mathfrak{q}(N-1)}} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_{N-1}^{\ddagger}).$$

Now, in the same way

$$\partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha,2}, g_{\alpha}) = \sum_{\nu=0}^{\ell} \begin{pmatrix} \ell \\ \nu \end{pmatrix} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\partial^{\nu} \psi_{\alpha,2}, \partial^{\ell-\nu} g_{\alpha}).$$

For any ν with $\nu \neq \ell$, there exists $i_0 \in \{1, \ldots, d\}$ such that $\ell_{i_0} - \nu_{i_0} \geqslant 1$ and integration by parts yields

$$|\mathcal{Q}^{-}(\partial^{\nu}\psi_{\alpha,2},\partial^{\ell-\nu}g_{\alpha})| \leq |\partial^{\nu}\psi_{\alpha,2}(\xi)| \|\partial^{\sigma}g_{\alpha}\|_{L^{1}}$$

where $\sigma = (\sigma_1, \dots, \sigma_d)$ is defined with $\sigma_{i_0} = \ell_{i_0} - \nu_{i_0} - 1$ and $\sigma_i = \ell_i - \nu_i$ if $i \neq i_0$. Therefore, if $\nu \neq \ell$, one has

$$\|\mathcal{Q}^{-}(\partial^{\nu}\psi_{\alpha,2},\partial^{\ell-\nu}g_{\alpha})\|_{L^{2}} \leqslant \|\psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{\mathbb{H}^{N-1}} \|\partial^{\sigma}g_{\alpha}\|_{L^{1}}.$$

For $\nu = \ell$, we have directly

$$\|\mathcal{Q}^{-}(\partial^{\ell}\psi_{\alpha,2},g_{\alpha})\|_{L^{2}} \leq \|\psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{\mathbb{H}_{1}^{N}} \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{1}^{1}}$$

so that, thanks to the uniform bounds on the derivatives of $\psi_{\alpha,2}$ provided by Theorem 2.8, there exists C > 0 so that

$$\|\partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha,2}, g_{\alpha})\|_{L^{2}} \leqslant C \|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{W}^{N-1,1}_{1}}$$

and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi_{\alpha,2}, g_{\alpha}) G_{\ell} d\xi \leqslant C \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^{2}} \|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{W}_{1}^{N-1,1}}.$$

Now, thanks to Bouchut-Desvillettes estimates for Q^+ (see Theorem A.5), Theorem 2.8 and Lemma C.1 it is easy to deduce that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left(\partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(g_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha, 1}) + \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha, 2}, g_{\alpha}) \right) G_{\ell} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \leqslant \|\mathcal{Q}^{+}(g_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha, 1}) + \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi_{\alpha, 2}, g_{\alpha})\|_{\mathbb{H}^{N}} \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^{2}}
\leqslant C \left(\|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^{1}_{2}} + \|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{H}^{N-\frac{d-1}{2}}_{2}} \right) \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^{2}}$$

for some positive constant C > 0 depending on uniform weighted $\mathbb{H}^{N-\frac{d-1}{2}}$ and L^1 norms of both $\psi_{\alpha,1}$ and $\psi_{\alpha,2}$. Finally,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{G}_{\alpha} \ G_{\ell} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \leqslant \|\partial^{\ell} \mathcal{G}_{\alpha}\|_{L^2} \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^2} \leqslant C \left(|\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^1 - \mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^2| + |\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^1 - \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^2| \right) \|\psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{\mathbb{H}_1^{N+1}} \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^2}$$

so that, as in Theorem 2.8,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \partial^{\ell} \mathcal{G}_{\alpha} \ G_{\ell} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \leqslant c \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^{1}_{3}} \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^{2}}$$

for some positive constant c > 0. Gathering all theses estimates, we obtain the existence of a positive constant C > 0 such that

$$\left(\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} + \left(N - \frac{d}{2}\right) \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}\right) \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + C_{0} \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^{2}_{1/2}}^{2}$$

$$\leq C \left(\|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^{1}_{\mathfrak{q}(N-1)}} + \|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{H}^{N-\frac{d-1}{2}}_{2}} + \|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{W}^{N-1,1}_{1}}\right) \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^{2}}$$

Now, estimating the L^1 norms by weighted L^2 norms as above and using Lemma C.1, we get that there exists q > 0 so that

$$\left(\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} + \left(N - \frac{d}{2}\right) \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}\right) \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + C_{0} \|G_{\ell}\|_{L_{1/2}^{2}}^{2} \leqslant C\left(\|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{\mathfrak{q}(N-1)}^{1}} + \|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{H}_{q}^{N-1}}\right) \|G_{\ell}\|_{L^{2}}.$$

Since $\left|\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1}+\left(N-\frac{d}{2}\right)\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}\right|=\mathbf{O}(\alpha)$, choosing α_{N}^{\ddagger} small enough (but explicit), the above left-hand side can be bounded from below by $\frac{C_{0}}{2}\|G_{\ell}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$ to get

$$\frac{C_0}{2} \|G_\ell\|_{L^2}^2 \leqslant C \left(\|g_\alpha\|_{L^1_{\mathfrak{g}(N-1)}} + \|g_\alpha\|_{\mathbb{H}_q^{N-1}} \right) \|G_\ell\|_{L^2} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_N^{\ddagger}).$$

Now, using Lemma C.1 in Appendix (see also Remark C.3) with $s_2 = k_1 = 0$ and s = N - 1, $s_1 = N$, we get that there exists C > 0 such that

$$||g_{\alpha}||_{\mathbb{H}_{q}^{N-1}} \le C \left(||g_{\alpha}||_{\mathbb{H}^{N}} + ||g_{\alpha}||_{L_{qN}^{2}} \right).$$

Moreover, according to Step 1, up to reduce α_N^{\ddagger} again (so that $\alpha_N^{\ddagger} \leqslant \alpha_0^{\ddagger}$), one sees easily that there exists $\mathfrak{q}(N) > 0$ and c = c(q, N) > 0 such that

$$\|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^{2}_{qN}} \leqslant c \|g_{\alpha}\|_{L^{1}_{\mathfrak{q}(N)}} \qquad \forall \alpha < \alpha_{N}^{\ddagger}.$$

Gathering all this, one obtains the existence of some constant C > 0 so that

$$\frac{C_0}{2} \|G_\ell\|_{L^2}^2 \leqslant C \left(\|g_\alpha\|_{L^1_{\mathfrak{q}(N)}} + \|g_\alpha\|_{\mathbb{H}^{N-1}} \right) \|G_\ell\|_{L^2} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_N^{\ddagger})$$

and this concludes the proof thanks to the induction hypothesis.

We have the following consequence of the above estimate (we refer to [5, Proposition 3.8] for the proof which uses simple interpolation combined with Proposition 2.11):

Corollary 3.5. Let $a \in [0, r/12]$ (where r is given by Proposition 2.11). For any $N \ge 0$, there exist $\alpha_N^{\ddagger} > 0$ and $C_N > 0$ such that

$$\|\psi_{\alpha,1} - \psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{\mathbb{W}^{N,1}_{*}(m_{\alpha})} \leq C_{N} \|\psi_{\alpha,1} - \psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{L^{1}(m_{\alpha})} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_{N}^{\ddagger})$$
(3.13)

for any $\psi_{\alpha,i} \in \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}$, i = 1, 2.

We introduce here the spaces

$$\mathcal{X} = L^1(m_a)$$
 and $\mathcal{Y} = L^1(m_a)$

with $m_a(\xi) = \exp(a|\xi|)$, where a > 0 is small enough (the precise range of parameters will be specified when needed). We recall here the continuity properties of \mathcal{Q}^{\pm} in this space: there exists $C_1 > 0$ such that

$$\|\mathcal{Q}^{\pm}(f,g)\|_{\mathcal{X}} + \|\mathcal{Q}^{\pm}(g,f)\|_{\mathcal{X}} \leqslant C_1 \|f\|_{\mathcal{Y}} \|g\|_{\mathcal{Y}}.$$
 (3.14)

In this space, let us introduce the Boltzmann linearized operator $\mathscr{L}:\mathscr{D}(\mathscr{L})\subset\mathcal{X}\to\mathcal{X}$ with $\mathscr{D}(\mathscr{L})=\mathcal{Y}$ and

$$\mathcal{L}(g) = \mathcal{Q}(g, \mathcal{M}) + \mathcal{Q}(\mathcal{M}, g), \qquad g \in \mathcal{Y}$$

where \mathcal{M} is the Maxwellian distribution defined in (1.7). The spectral analysis of \mathcal{L} in the space \mathcal{X} is by now well-documented [18, 7] and 0 is a simple eigenvalue of \mathcal{L} associated to the null set

$$\mathcal{N}(\mathcal{L}) = \operatorname{Span}(\mathcal{M}, \xi_1 \mathcal{M}, \dots, \xi_d \mathcal{M}, |\xi|^2 \mathcal{M});$$

while \mathcal{L} admits a positive spectral gap $\nu > 0$. In particular, if

$$\widehat{\mathcal{X}} = \left\{ g \in \mathcal{X} ; \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} g(\xi) d\xi = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \xi_j g(\xi) d\xi = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\xi|^2 g(\xi) d\xi = 0 \text{ for any } j = 1, \dots, d \right\},$$

and

$$\widehat{\mathcal{Y}} = \mathcal{Y} \cap \widehat{\mathcal{X}}$$

then $\mathscr{N}(\mathscr{L}) \cap \widehat{\mathscr{Y}} = \{0\}$ and \mathscr{L} is invertible from $\widehat{\mathscr{Y}}$ to $\widehat{\mathscr{X}}$ and there exists some explicit $c_0 := \|\mathscr{L}^{-1}\|_{\widehat{\mathscr{X}} \to \widehat{\mathscr{Y}}}$ such that

$$\|\mathscr{L}(g)\|_{\mathcal{X}} \geqslant c_0 \|g\|_{\mathcal{Y}} \qquad \forall g \in \widehat{\mathcal{Y}}. \tag{3.15}$$

With this in hands, one can prove the following (non quantitative) uniqueness result

Proposition 3.6. There exists some α^{\sharp} such that the set \mathscr{E}_{α} reduces to a singleton for any $\alpha \in [0, \alpha^{\sharp}]$, i.e. for $\alpha \in [0, \alpha^{\sharp}]$ there exists a unique solution ψ_{α} to (1.4) that satisfies (1.5).

Proof. The proof, as explained in the introduction, follows an approach initiated in [17] and revisited (and somehow simplified) in [5, 7]. We shall work in the above spaces $\mathcal{X} = L^1(m_a)$ and $\mathcal{Y} = L^1_1(m_a)$ with $a \in (0, \min\{A/2, A_1, r/12\})$ where A, A_1 and r are given respectively by Proposition 2.5, Lemma 2.10 and Corollary 3.5. For any $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star})$, let as above $\psi_{\alpha,1}$ and $\psi_{\alpha,2}$ be two elements of \mathscr{E}_{α} , i.e. $\psi_{\alpha,i}$ satisfies (2.29) for i = 1, 2 and set

$$g_{\alpha} = \psi_{\alpha,1} - \psi_{\alpha,2}.$$

According to Proposition 2.11, $g_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{Y}$ and, since both $\psi_{\alpha,1}$ and $\psi_{\alpha,2}$ satisfy (1.5), one actually has

$$g_{\alpha} \in \widehat{\mathcal{Y}}$$
.

Moreover, g_{α} satisfies (3.4) from which we easily check that

$$\mathcal{L}(g_{\alpha}) = \left[\mathcal{Q}(g_{\alpha}, \mathcal{M}) - \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha}, \mathcal{M}) \right] + \left[\mathcal{Q}(\mathcal{M}, g_{\alpha}) - \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\mathcal{M}, g_{\alpha}) \right]$$

$$+ \left[\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha}, \mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha, 1}) + \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha, 2}, g_{\alpha}) \right] + \mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} g_{\alpha} + \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1} \xi \cdot \nabla g_{\alpha}(\xi)$$

$$+ \left(\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} - \mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{2} \right) \psi_{\alpha, 2} + \left(\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1} - \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{2} \right) \xi \cdot \nabla \psi_{\alpha, 2}(\xi).$$

We compute then the $L^1(m_a)$ norm of $\mathcal{L}(g_\alpha)$ to get

$$\|\mathcal{L}(g_{\alpha})\|_{\mathcal{X}} \leq \|\mathcal{Q}(g_{\alpha}, \mathcal{M}) - \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha}, \mathcal{M})\|_{\mathcal{X}} + \|\mathcal{Q}(\mathcal{M}, g_{\alpha}) - \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\mathcal{M}, g_{\alpha})\|_{\mathcal{X}}$$

$$+ \|\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha}, \mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha, 1})\|_{\mathcal{X}} + \|\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha, 2}, g_{\alpha})\|_{\mathcal{X}}$$

$$+ |\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1}|\|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{X}} + |\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}|\|\nabla g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{Y}}$$

$$+ \left(|\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1} - \mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{2}| + |\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1} - \mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{2}| \right) \|\psi_{\alpha, 2}\|_{\mathbb{W}_{1}^{1, 1}(m_{a})}.$$
 (3.16)

According to the continuity estimate (3.14), one easily sees that there exists C > 0 such that

$$\|\mathcal{Q}(g_{\alpha},\mathcal{M}) - \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha},\mathcal{M})\|_{\mathcal{X}} + \|\mathcal{Q}(\mathcal{M},g_{\alpha}) - \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\mathcal{M},g_{\alpha})\|_{\mathcal{X}} \leqslant C\alpha\|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0,\alpha_{\star})$$

and

$$\|\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(g_{\alpha}, \mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha,1})\|_{\mathcal{X}} + \|\mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha,2}, g_{\alpha})\|_{\mathcal{X}} \leq C\|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{Y}}(\|\mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha,1}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} + \|\mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{\mathcal{Y}}) \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star}).$$

Moreover, according to Remark 2.3, one also has

$$\|\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1}\|\|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{X}} + \|\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}\|\|\nabla g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} \leqslant C\alpha \|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{W}_{1}^{1,1}(m_{a})} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star}).$$

Finally, thanks to Proposition 2.5, Lemma 2.10 together with (3.7), there exist some explicit $\delta \in (0, \alpha_{\star})$ and some positive constant C > 0 so that

$$\left(\left|\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{1}-\mathbf{A}_{\alpha}^{2}\right|+\left|\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{1}-\mathbf{B}_{\alpha}^{2}\right|\right)\|\psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{\mathbb{W}_{1}^{1,1}(m_{a})}\leqslant C\alpha\|g_{\alpha}\|_{L_{3}^{1}}\leqslant C\alpha\|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{Y}}\qquad\forall\alpha\in(0,\delta).$$

Gathering all these estimates, we deduce from (3.16) that there is some $\mu \in (0, \delta)$ and some positive constant C > 0 independent of α so that

$$\|\mathscr{L}(g_{\alpha})\|_{\mathcal{X}} \leqslant C\alpha \|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{W}_{1}^{1,1}(m_{\alpha})} + C \|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} (\|\mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha,1}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} + \|\mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{\mathcal{Y}})$$

$$\leqslant C\alpha \|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} + C \|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} (\|\mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha,1}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} + \|\mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{\mathcal{Y}}) \quad \forall \alpha \in (0,\mu).$$

where we used (3.13) to bound the $\mathbb{W}_1^{1,1}(m_a)$ norm of g_{α} by its \mathcal{Y} norm. Now, according to Corollary 3.3, for any $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $\alpha_{\varepsilon} > 0$ so that

$$(\|\mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha,1}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} + \|\mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha,2}\|_{\mathcal{Y}}) \leqslant \varepsilon \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\varepsilon})$$

from which we get that

$$\|\mathscr{L}(g_{\alpha})\|_{\mathcal{X}} \leqslant C(\alpha + \varepsilon) \|g_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} \quad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\varepsilon}).$$

Now, from (3.15), recalling that $g_{\alpha} \in \widehat{\mathcal{Y}}$, one obtains

$$c_0 \|g_\alpha\|_{\mathcal{Y}} \leqslant C(\alpha + \varepsilon) \|g_\alpha\|_{\mathcal{Y}} \quad \forall \alpha \in (0, \alpha_\varepsilon).$$

Therefore, choosing $\varepsilon > 0$ and α small enough so that $C(\alpha + \varepsilon) < c_0$, one gets that $||g_{\alpha}||_{\mathcal{Y}} = 0$ which proves the result.

3.3. Quantitative version of the uniqueness result. Notice that, because of the method of proof which uses Theorem 2.8, the above parameter α^{\sharp} is not explicit and depends on the rate of convergence of ψ_{α} towards \mathcal{M} . As in [5], it is enough to estimate the rate of convergence towards \mathcal{M} to get some explicit estimate of α^{\sharp} . This is the object of the following

Proposition 3.7. There exist an explicit δ^{\dagger} and some explicit $\kappa > 0$ such that

$$\sup_{\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}} \|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{\mathcal{X}} \leqslant \kappa \, \alpha \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \delta^{\dagger}).$$

Proof. Let $a < \min\{A, A_1\}$ where A and A_1 are given respectively by Proposition 2.5 and Lemma 2.10. As in [5], the idea of the proof is to find a *nonlinear* estimate for $\|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{L^1(m_a)}$. Namely, let $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star})$ and $\psi_{\alpha} \in \mathscr{E}_{\alpha}$ be given. One simply notices that, since $\mathcal{Q}(\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{M}) = 0$,

$$\mathcal{L}(\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}) = \mathcal{Q}(\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}, \mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha}) + \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha}) + \left[\mathcal{Q}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha}) - \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})\right]$$
$$= \mathcal{Q}(\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}, \mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha}) + \mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\psi_{\alpha} + \mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}\xi \cdot \nabla\psi_{\alpha} + \left[\mathcal{Q}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha}) - \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})\right].$$

Therefore,

$$\|\mathcal{L}(\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M})\|_{\mathcal{X}} \leq \|\mathcal{Q}(\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}, \mathcal{M} - \psi_{\alpha})\|_{\mathcal{X}} + (|\mathbf{A}_{\psi_{\alpha}}| + |\mathbf{B}_{\psi_{\alpha}}|) \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{W}_{1}^{1,1}(m_{a})}$$

$$+ \|\mathcal{Q}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha}) - \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi_{\alpha}, \psi_{\alpha})\|_{\mathcal{X}}$$

$$\leq C_{1} \|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{\mathcal{Y}}^{2} + C_{\alpha} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{W}^{1,1}(m_{a})} + C_{1}\alpha \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{Y}}^{2}$$

where we used the continuity property of Q^{\pm} in (3.14) together with Remark 2.3. Now, thanks to Proposition 2.5 and Lemma 2.10, one sees that, for some explicit $\delta > 0$, $\sup_{\alpha \in (0,\delta)} \|\psi_{\alpha}\|_{\mathbb{W}_{1}^{1,1}(m_{a})} < \infty$ from which we see that there exist two positive constants $c_{1}, c_{2} > 0$ such that

$$\|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} \leqslant c_1 \|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{\mathcal{Y}}^2 + c_2 \alpha \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \delta)$$
(3.17)

where we also used (3.15) by noticing that $\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M} \in \widehat{\mathcal{Y}}$. Now, since $\lim_{\alpha \to 0} \|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} = 0$, there exists some $\delta^{\dagger} < \delta$ (non explicit at this state) such that

$$c_1 \| \psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M} \|_{\mathcal{Y}} \leqslant \frac{1}{2} \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \delta^{\dagger})$$

and estimate (3.17) becomes

$$\|\psi_{\alpha} - \mathcal{M}\|_{\mathcal{Y}} \leqslant 2c_2 \alpha \qquad \forall \alpha \in (0, \delta^{\dagger}).$$

Such an estimates provides actually an explicit estimate for δ^{\dagger} since the optimal parameter δ^{\dagger} is the one for which the two last estimates are identity yielding $\delta^{\dagger} = \frac{1}{4c_1 c_2}$. Since both c_1 and c_2 are explicitly computable, we get our result with $\kappa = 2c_2$.

With this in hands, one can complete the proof of Theorem 1.4

Proof of Theorem 1.4. As already explained, the only non quantitative estimate in the proof of Proposition 3.6 was the convergence of $\psi_{\alpha,i}$ towards \mathcal{M} . This is made explicit by the above Proposition from which we conclude, as in [5, Theorem 4.9], that the parameter α^{\sharp} is explicitly computable. Details are omitted.

Appendix A. Regularity properties of \mathcal{Q}^+ revisited

We prove in this section the regularity result Theorem 2.7. The proof follows the paths of the similar result established in [5, Theorem 2.5] in dimension d = 3 for the collision operator associated to inelastic collisions. The proof is simpler here since we are dealing with elastic interactions, however, the result differs in some points since we are dealing with dimension d arbitrary: the case d = 3 is very peculiar since exactly one derivative is gained. In general dimension d, the regularizing properties concern $\frac{d-1}{2}$ derivative. The proof given in [5] extends the results and is inspired, in several aspects, by the results of [19] dealing with smooth kernels that are not compactly supported: in such a case, the price to pay for the control of large velocities consists in additional moments estimates. The starting point is a suitable Carleman representation of the gain part of Q^+ .

A.1. Carleman representation. Let $\mathcal{B}(u,\sigma)$ be a collision kernel of the form

$$\mathcal{B}(u,\sigma) = \Phi(|u|)b(\widehat{u} \cdot \sigma)$$

where $\widehat{u} = u/|u|$, $\Phi(\cdot) \ge 0$ and $b(\cdot) \ge 0$ satisfies $||b||_{L^1(\mathbb{S}^{d-1})} = 1$. Let us introduce the associated gain part of the collision operator:

$$Q^+(f,g)(v) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{S}^{d-1}} \mathcal{B}(v - v_*, \sigma) g'_* f' \, \mathrm{d}v_* \, \mathrm{d}\sigma.$$

Let us also introduce the following linear operator Γ_B given by

$$\Gamma_B(\varphi)(x) = \int_{x^{\perp}} B(z+x,|x|)\varphi(x+z)d\pi_z, \qquad x \in \mathbb{R}^d$$
(A.1)

where $d\pi_z$ is the Lebesgue measure in the hyperplane x^{\perp} perpendicular to x and

$$B(z,\varrho) = \frac{2^{d-1}\Phi(|z|)}{|z|^{d-2}\varrho} b\left(1 - 2\frac{\varrho^2}{|z|^2}\right), \qquad \varrho \geqslant 0, \quad z \in \mathbb{R}^d.$$
(A.2)

Then, one has the following Carleman representation

Lemma A.1. For any velocity distribution functions f, g one has

$$Q^{+}(g,f)(v) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} g(w) dw \int_{(v-w)^{\perp}} B(z-v+w,|v-w|) f(v-z) d\pi_{z}$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} g(w) \left[(t_{w} \circ \Gamma_{B} \circ t_{w}) f \right](v) dw$$
(A.3)

where $[t_v\psi](x) = \psi(v-x)$ for any $v, x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and test-function ψ

Proof. The proof is rather standard and can be found in several places (see for instance [4, Lemma 4.1]); we recall it here for the sake of completeness. Notice simply that, for any test-function φ , setting $u = v - v_*$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^+(g,f)(v)\varphi(v)dv = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} g(v) \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(v-u)\Phi(|u|) \int_{\mathbb{S}^{d-1}} F_{v,u}\left(\frac{u-|u|\sigma}{2}\right) d\sigma du dv$$

where

$$F_{v,u}(z) = \varphi(v-z)b\left(1 - \frac{2|z|^2}{|u|^2}\right) \qquad \forall (v,u,z) \in \mathbb{R}^{3d}.$$

Using then the general identity

$$\int_{\mathbb{S}^{d-1}} F\left(\frac{u-|u|\sigma}{2}\right) d\sigma = \frac{2^{d-1}}{|u|^{d-2}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \delta(|x|^2 - x \cdot u) F(x) dx$$

valid for any given function F we obtain

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(g,f)(v)\varphi(v)dv
= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} g(v) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \varphi(v-x) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} f(v-u) \Phi(|u|) \frac{2^{d-1}}{|u|^{d-2}} \delta(|x|^{2}-x\cdot u) b\left(1-\frac{2|x|^{2}}{|u|^{2}}\right) du dx dv
= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} g(v) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \varphi(v-x) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} f(v-z-x) \Phi(|z+x|) \frac{2^{d-1} \delta(x\cdot z)}{|z+x|^{d-2}} b\left(1-\frac{2|x|^{2}}{|z+x|^{2}}\right) dz dx dv$$

where we set u = z + x. Keeping x fixed, we remove the Dirac mass using the identity

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} h(z)\delta(x \cdot z) dz = \frac{1}{|x|} \int_{x^{\perp}} h(z) d\pi_z,$$

and obtain

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^+(g,f)(v)\varphi(v)dv = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} g(v) \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \varphi(v-x) \int_{x^{\perp}} B(z+x,|x|) f(v-z-x) d\pi_z dx dv$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \varphi(y) \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} g(v) \int_{(v-y)^{\perp}} B(v+z-y,|v-y|) f(y-z) d\pi_z dv dy$$

which is the desired result.

Remark A.2. Notice that, from the above representation, one sees that $\Gamma_B f = \mathcal{Q}^+(\delta_0, f)$ (see [1]).

A.2. Regularity properties for cut-off collision kernels. For this section we assume that the kernel $\mathcal{B}(u,\sigma)$ satisfies:

$$\Phi(\cdot) \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(0, \infty), \quad b(\cdot) \in \mathcal{C}_0^{\infty}(-1, 1) \quad \text{and} \quad \Phi(r) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{for } r < \epsilon \\ r & \text{for } r > 2\epsilon, \end{cases}$$
(A.4)

for some $\epsilon > 0$.

Lemma A.3. Assume that the collision kernel $\mathcal{B}(u,\sigma)$ satisfies assumption (A.4). Then, for any $s \ge \frac{3-d}{2}$, there exists C > 0 such that

$$\|\mathcal{Q}^{+}(g,f)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{n}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}} \leqslant C \|f\|_{\mathbb{H}_{\eta+\kappa}^{s}} \|g\|_{L_{2\eta+\kappa}^{1}}, \quad \forall \eta \geqslant 0$$
 (A.5)

with $\kappa > 3/2$ and where the constant $C = C(s, \mathcal{B}, \epsilon)$ depends only on s and on the collision kernel \mathcal{B} .

Proof. There is no loss of generality in assuming that $s+\frac{d-1}{2}$ is an integer. Indeed the general case shall follow thanks to interpolation. The proof of this estimate follows the approach given in [19, Theorem 3.1] where a similar estimate has been obtained, for $\kappa=0$, under the additional assumption that $\Phi(\cdot)$ has support in $[\epsilon,M]$ with $M<\infty$. Our proof will consist essentially in proving that the weighted estimate (i.e. with $\kappa>0$) allows to take into account large velocities. First, one notices that the representation formula (A.3) together with Minkowski's inequality leads to

$$\|\mathcal{Q}^+(g,f)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}_{\eta}} \leqslant \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |g(w)| \|t_w \circ \Gamma_B \circ t_w f\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}_{\eta}} dw.$$

Now, since $||t_w\psi||_{\mathbb{H}^N_k} \leq 2^{k/2} \langle w \rangle^k ||\psi||_{\mathbb{H}^N_k}$ for any $\psi \in \mathbb{H}^N_k$, for all $N \in \mathbb{N}$ and any $k \geq 0$, the lemma would follow from

$$\|\Gamma_B(f)\|_{\mathbb{H}_n^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}} \leqslant C \|f\|_{\mathbb{H}_{\eta+\kappa}^s}, \qquad \forall \eta \geqslant 0.$$
(A.6)

For $(r, \sigma) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{S}^{d-1}$, we introduce

$$\widetilde{\Gamma_B(f)}(r,\sigma) := \Gamma_B(f)(r\sigma) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} B(u,|r|)f(u)\delta\left(u \cdot \sigma - r\right) du. \tag{A.7}$$

Since we assumed that $s + \frac{d-1}{2} \in \mathbb{N}$, we have

$$\|\Gamma_B(f)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{\eta}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}}^2 = \sum_{|\ell| \leqslant s + \frac{d-1}{2}} \|\partial_x^{\ell} \Gamma_B(f)\|_{L_{\eta}^2}^2,$$

where for $\ell \in \mathbb{N}^d$, $\partial_x^\ell = \partial_{x_1}^{\ell_1} \dots \partial_{x_d}^{\ell_d}$ and $|\ell| = \ell_1 + \dots + \ell_d$. Changing coordinates, we get

$$\|\partial_x^{\ell} \Gamma_B(f)\|_{L^2_{\eta}}^2 = \int_0^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{S}^{d-1}} |\partial_x^{\ell} \Gamma_B(f)(r\sigma)|^2 \langle r \rangle^{2\eta} r^{d-1} dr d\sigma$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{S}^{d-1}} |\partial_x^{\ell} \Gamma_B(f)(r\sigma)|^2 \langle r \rangle^{2\eta} |r|^{d-1} dr d\sigma.$$

It follows from (A.7) that, for $j \in \{1, ..., d\}$,

$$\partial_{\sigma_j}\left(\widetilde{\Gamma_B(f)}\right)(r,\sigma) = r\partial_{x_j}(\Gamma_B(f))(r\sigma).$$

Thus, by induction, we deduce from (A.7) and the above equality that

$$\partial_x^{\ell} \Gamma_B(f)(r\sigma) = \frac{1}{r^{|\ell|}} \, \partial_{\sigma}^{\ell} \widetilde{\Gamma_B(f)}(r,\sigma) = \frac{1}{r^{|\ell|}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} B(u,|r|) u^{\ell} f(u) \delta^{(|\ell|)} \left(u \cdot \sigma - r \right) \mathrm{d}u,$$

where $u^{\ell} = u_1^{\ell_1} \dots u_d^{\ell_d}$. One easily checks that for any sufficiently smooth function ψ and for any $p \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi(u,r) \delta^{(p)}(u \cdot \sigma - r) du = \sum_{i=0}^p \binom{p}{i} (-1)^i \frac{\partial^i}{\partial r^i} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \partial_r^{p-i} \psi(u,r) \delta(u \cdot \sigma - r) du.$$

Thus, defining

$$D_{\ell}(u,r) = u^{\ell}B(u,|r|)$$
 for $(u,r) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}$, (A.8)

we get

$$\|\Gamma_B(f)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}}^2 \leqslant \sum_{|\ell| \leqslant s + \frac{d-1}{2}} \frac{|\ell| + 1}{2} \sum_{i=0}^{|\ell|} \left(\binom{|\ell|}{i} \right)^2$$

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{S}^{d-1}} \left| \frac{\partial^i}{\partial r^i} \left(\Gamma_{\partial_r^{|\ell| - i} D_\ell}(f) \right) (r, \sigma) \right|^2 \langle r \rangle^{2\eta} |r|^{d-1-2|\ell|} d\sigma dr.$$

Now, for any sufficiently smooth functions ψ and φ and for any $i \in \mathbb{N}$, we have

$$\frac{\partial^i \psi}{\partial r^i}(r,\sigma)\varphi(r) = \sum_{k=0}^i (-1)^{k+i} \left(\begin{array}{c} i \\ k \end{array}\right) \frac{\partial^k}{\partial r^k} \left(\psi(r,\sigma)\varphi^{(i-k)}(r)\right).$$

Consequently, setting

$$g(r) = \langle r \rangle^{\eta} |r|^{\frac{d-1}{2} - |\ell|}$$
 for $r \in \mathbb{R}$, (A.9)

we obtain

$$\|\Gamma_B(f)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}}^2 \leqslant \sum_{|\ell| \leqslant s + \frac{d-1}{2}} \frac{|\ell| + 1}{2} \sum_{i=0}^{|\ell|} (i+1) \left(\left(\begin{array}{c} |\ell| \\ i \end{array} \right) \right)^2 \sum_{k=0}^{i} \left(\left(\begin{array}{c} i \\ k \end{array} \right) \right)^2$$

$$\int_{\mathbb{S}^{d-1}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left| \frac{\partial^k}{\partial r^k} \left(\Gamma_{\partial_r^{|\ell|-i}D_\ell}(f) \right) (r,\sigma) g^{(i-k)}(r) \right|^2 dr d\sigma.$$

We introduce the radial Fourier transform $\mathcal{RF}[h]$ for a function h defined on $\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{S}^{d-1}$ and the Fourier transform \mathcal{F} in \mathbb{R}^d with the formulas

$$\mathcal{RF}\left[h\right](\varrho,\omega) = (2\pi)^{-1/2} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \exp(i\varrho r) h(r,\omega) \mathrm{d}r, \qquad \forall \varrho \in \mathbb{R}, \ \omega \in \mathbb{S}^{d-1},$$

and

$$\mathcal{F}[f](\xi) = (2\pi)^{-d/2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \exp(iv \cdot \xi) f(v) dv, \qquad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^d.$$

The Plancherel theorem then implies that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \left| \frac{\partial^{k}}{\partial r^{k}} \left(\widetilde{\Gamma_{\partial_{r}^{|\ell|-i}D_{\ell}}}(f) \right) (r,\sigma) g^{(i-k)}(r) \right|^{2} dr = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left| \mathcal{R} \mathcal{F} \left[\frac{\partial^{k}}{\partial r^{k}} \left(\widetilde{\Gamma_{\partial_{r}^{|\ell|-i}D_{\ell}}}(f) \right) (\cdot,\sigma) g^{(i-k)} \right] (r) \right|^{2} dr \\
= \int_{\mathbb{R}} |r|^{2k} \left| \mathcal{R} \mathcal{F} \left[\widetilde{\Gamma_{\partial_{r}^{|\ell|-i}D_{\ell}}}(f) (\cdot,\sigma) g^{(i-k)} \right] (r) \right|^{2} dr.$$

Then, as in [19], we have

$$\mathcal{RF}\left[\widetilde{\Gamma_{\partial_{r}^{|\ell|-i}D_{\ell}}}(f)(\cdot,\sigma)\ g^{(i-k)}\right](r) = (2\pi)^{\frac{d-1}{2}}\mathcal{F}\left[\mathbf{G}_{i,k,\ell}^{\kappa}(\cdot,\sigma)\langle\cdot\rangle^{\kappa}f(\cdot)\right](r\sigma)$$

where $\kappa \in \mathbb{R}$ shall be fixed later on and

$$\mathbf{G}_{i,k,\ell}^{\kappa}(u,\sigma) = \langle u \rangle^{-\kappa} g^{(i-k)}(u \cdot \sigma) \partial_r^{|\ell|-i} D_{\ell}(u,u \cdot \sigma), \qquad u \in \mathbb{R}^d, \sigma \in \mathbb{S}^{d-1}.$$

Consequently, setting $\xi = r\sigma$, since $\mathrm{d}r\mathrm{d}\sigma = |\xi|^{-(d-1)}\mathrm{d}\xi$ we get

$$\|\Gamma_B(f)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{\eta}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}}^2 \leqslant 2(2\pi)^{d-1} \sum_{|\ell| \leqslant s+\frac{d-1}{2}} \frac{|\ell|+1}{2} \sum_{i=0}^{|\ell|} (i+1) \left(\begin{pmatrix} |\ell| \\ i \end{pmatrix} \right)^2 \sum_{k=0}^{i} \left(\begin{pmatrix} i \\ k \end{pmatrix} \right)^2$$
$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^d} |\xi|^{2k-d+1} \left| \mathcal{F} \left[\mathbf{G}_{i,k,\ell}^{\kappa} \left(\cdot, \frac{\xi}{|\xi|} \right) \langle \cdot \rangle^{\kappa} f(\cdot) \right] (\xi) \right|^2 d\xi.$$

Splitting the above integral according to $|\xi| \le 1$ and $|\xi| > 1$, one gets, as in [19, p. 183-184],

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} |\xi|^{2k-d+1} \left| \mathcal{F} \left[\mathbf{G}_{i,k,\ell}^{\kappa} \left(\cdot, \frac{\xi}{|\xi|} \right) \langle \cdot \rangle^{\kappa} f(\cdot) \right] (\xi) \right|^{2} d\xi \leqslant C_{1} \sup_{|\xi| \leqslant 1} \left| \mathcal{F} \left[\mathbf{G}_{i,k,\ell}^{\kappa} \left(\cdot, \frac{\xi}{|\xi|} \right) \langle \cdot \rangle^{\kappa} f(\cdot) \right] (\xi) \right|^{2} + C_{2} \int_{|\xi| > 1} \langle \xi \rangle^{2k-d+1} \left| \mathcal{F} \left[\mathbf{G}_{i,k,\ell}^{\kappa} \left(\cdot, \frac{\xi}{|\xi|} \right) \langle \cdot \rangle^{\kappa} f(\cdot) \right] (\xi) \right|^{2} d\xi,$$

for two positive constants C_1 (depending only on d) and C_2 (depending on d and k). By Cauchy-Schwartz inequality, we have

$$\left| \mathcal{F} \left[\mathbf{G}_{i,k,\ell}^{\kappa} \left(\cdot, \frac{\xi}{|\xi|} \right) \langle \cdot \rangle^{\kappa} f(\cdot) \right] (\xi) \right|^{2} \leqslant (2\pi)^{-d} \|f\|_{L_{\eta+\kappa}^{2}}^{2} \sup_{\omega \in \mathbb{S}^{d-1}} \|\langle \cdot \rangle^{-\eta} \mathbf{G}_{i,k,\ell}^{\kappa} (\cdot, \omega) \|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}.$$

By [19, Lemma A.5], we obtain for $r_k = \left\lceil \left| k - \frac{d-1}{2} \right| + \frac{d}{2} \right\rceil + 1$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \langle \xi \rangle^{2k-d+1} \left| \mathcal{F} \left[\mathbf{G}_{i,k,\ell}^{\kappa} \left(\cdot, \frac{\xi}{|\xi|} \right) \langle \cdot \rangle^{\kappa} f(\cdot) \right] (\xi) \right|^2 d\xi \leqslant C_{s,k,d} \|f\|_{\mathbb{H}^s_{\eta+\kappa}}^2 \sup_{\omega \in \mathbb{S}^{d-1}} \|\langle \cdot \rangle^{-\eta} \mathbf{G}_{i,k,\ell}^{\kappa} (\cdot, \omega) \|_{\mathbb{H}^{r_k}(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2.$$

This finally leads to (A.6) with

$$C(s,B)^{2} = C_{s} \sum_{|\ell| \leqslant s + \frac{d-1}{2}} \sum_{i=0}^{|\ell|} \left(\left(\begin{array}{c} |\ell| \\ i \end{array} \right) \right)^{2} \sum_{k=0}^{i} \left(\left(\begin{array}{c} i \\ k \end{array} \right) \right)^{2} \sup_{\omega \in \mathbb{S}^{d-1}} \left\| \langle \cdot \rangle^{-\eta} \mathbf{G}_{i,k,\ell}^{\kappa} \left(\cdot, \omega \right) \right\|_{\mathbb{H}^{r_{k}}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}.$$
(A.10)

To conclude, it remains only to check that the above quantity is indeed finite, i.e.

$$\sup_{\omega \in \mathbb{S}^{d-1}} \|\langle \cdot \rangle^{-\eta} \mathbf{G}_{i,k,\ell}^{\kappa} \left(\cdot, \omega \right) \|_{\mathbb{H}^{r_k}(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2 < \infty,$$

for any multi-index ℓ and any integers i, k with $0 \le k \le i \le |\ell| \le s + \frac{d-1}{2}$. This leads us to investigate the regularity and integrability properties of the mapping

$$F_{\omega}: u \in \mathbb{R}^d \longmapsto \langle u \rangle^{-\eta - \kappa} g^{(i-k)}(u \cdot \omega) \, \partial_r^{|\ell| - i} D_{\ell}(u, u \cdot \omega),$$

where $\ell \in \mathbb{N}^d$, $i, k \in \mathbb{N}$ with $0 \le k \le i \le |\ell| \le s + \frac{d-1}{2}$, D_ℓ and g are defined by (A.8) and (A.9) respectively. Observe that

$$F_{\omega}(u) = \widetilde{b}^{(|\ell|-i)}(\widehat{u} \cdot \omega) R_{\omega}(u),$$

with

$$\widetilde{b}(x) = \frac{b(1-2x^2)}{|x|}$$
 and $R_{\omega}(u) := 2^{d-1} \frac{u^{\ell} \Phi(|u|) g^{(i-k)} (u \cdot \omega)}{\langle u \rangle^{\eta+\kappa} |u|^{d+|\ell|-i-1}}.$

Because of our cut-off assumptions (A.4), $b(1-2x^2) = 0$ for $|x| \leq \delta$ for some $\delta > 0$ and $\Phi(|u|) = 0$ for $|u| < \epsilon$. Thus, for any $\omega \in \mathbb{S}^{d-1}$, F_{ω} is well-defined and belongs to $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$. Hence, it suffices to investigate the integrability properties of the mapping F_{ω} and of its derivatives for large values of u (uniformly with respect to ω). It is easy to check that any derivative (with respect to x) of \tilde{b} remains bounded on (-1,1) while any u-derivative of R_{ω} has a faster decay (for $|u| \to \infty$) than $R_{\omega}(u)$. It is then easy to check that

$$|R_{\omega}(u)| \leqslant C|u|^{k-|\ell|-\kappa-\frac{d}{2}+\frac{3}{2}} \qquad \forall \omega \in \mathbb{S}^{d-1}, |u| > 2\epsilon,$$

for some C > 0. Since $k \leq |\ell|$, taking $\kappa > 3/2$ ensures that $\sup_{\omega \in \mathbb{S}^{d-1}} ||F_{\omega}(\cdot)||_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d}_{u})} < \infty$. This achieves the proof.

A.3. Regularity properties for hard-spheres collision kernel. We now use the previous result for smooth collision kernels to estimate the regularity properties of $Q^+(f,g)$ for true hard-spheres interactions. We first recall the following convolution-like estimates for Q^+ as established in [2]:

Theorem A.4 (Alonso-Carneiro-Gamba [2]). Assume that the collision kernel $\mathcal{B}(u,\sigma) = \Phi(|u|)b(\widehat{u}\cdot\sigma)$ with $||b||_{L^1(\mathbb{S}^{d-1})} = 1$ and $\Phi(\cdot) \in L^{\infty}_{-k}$ for some $k \in \mathbb{R}$ and let $1 \leq p,q,r \leq \infty$ with 1/p + 1/q = 1 + 1/r. Then, for any $\eta \geq 0$, there exists $C_{p,r,\eta,k}(b)$ such that

$$\|\mathcal{Q}^+(f,g)\|_{L^r_\eta} \leqslant C_{r,p,\eta,k}(b) \|\Phi\|_{L^\infty_{-k}} \|f\|_{L^p_{n+k}} \|g\|_{L^q_{n+k}}$$

where the constant $C_{r,p,\eta,k}(b)$ is given by

$$C_{r,p,\eta,k}(b) = c_{k,\eta,r}(d) \left(\int_{-1}^{1} \left(\frac{1-x}{2} \right)^{-\frac{d}{2r'}} b(x)(1-x^2)^{\frac{d-3}{2}} dx \right)^{\frac{r'}{q'}} \times \left(\int_{-1}^{1} \left(\frac{1+x}{2} \right)^{-\frac{d}{2r'}} b(x)(1-x^2)^{\frac{d-3}{2}} dx \right)^{\frac{r'}{p'}}$$
(A.11)

for some numerical constant $c_{k,\eta,r}(d)$ independent of b and where r',p',q' are the conjugate exponents of r,p,q respectively.

We can combine Theorem A.4 together with the estimates of the previous section to prove Theorem 2.7

Proof of Theorem 2.7. Notice that, for hard-spheres interactions, one has $\mathcal{B}(u,\sigma) = \Phi(|u|)b(\widehat{u}\cdot\sigma)$ with $\Phi(|u|) = |u| \in L^{\infty}_{-1}$ and $b(x) = b_d$ is constant for any $x \in (-1,1)$. In particular, for any $\eta \geqslant 0$, both the constant $C_{2,1,\eta,1}(b)$ and $C_{2,2,\eta,1}(b)$ appearing in (A.11) are finite. Let us now fix $\eta \geqslant 0$ and $\varepsilon > 0$ and split the kernel into four pieces

$$\mathcal{B}(u,\sigma) = \mathcal{B}_{SS}(u,\sigma) + \mathcal{B}_{SR}(u,\sigma) + \mathcal{B}_{RS}(u,\sigma) + \mathcal{B}_{RR}(u,\sigma)$$

$$:= \Phi_{S}(|u|)b_{S}(\hat{u} \cdot \sigma) + \Phi_{S}(|u|)b_{R}(\hat{u} \cdot \sigma) + \Phi_{R}(|u|)b_{S}(\hat{u} \cdot \sigma) + \Phi_{R}(|u|)b_{R}(\hat{u} \cdot \sigma)$$
(A.12)

with the following properties:

- (i) b_S and Φ_S are smooth satisfying the assumptions of the previous Section.
- (ii) $b_R(s) := b_d b_S(s)$ is the angular remainder satisfying

$$C_{2,1,\eta,1}(b_R) \leqslant \varepsilon$$
 and $C_{2,2,\eta,1}(b_R) \leqslant \varepsilon$.

(iii) $\Phi_R(|u|) = |u| - \Phi_S(|u|)$ is the magnitude remainder satisfying

$$\|\Phi_R\|_{L^{\infty}} \leqslant \frac{\varepsilon}{(C_{2,1,\eta,1}(b_S) + C_{2,2,\eta,1}(b_S))}.$$

Notice that $\Phi_S \in L^{\infty}_{-1}$ while $\Phi_R \in L^{\infty}$. Notice that, in contrast to previous approaches, the last point is made possible because $\Phi_S(|u|) = |u|$ for large |u| which makes Φ_R compactly supported. Thus, on the basis of relation (A.12), one splits \mathcal{Q}^+ into the following four parts,

$$Q^{+} = Q_{SS}^{+} + Q_{SR}^{+} + Q_{RS}^{+} + Q_{RR}^{+}$$

We shall then deal separately with each of these parts. We prove the result for s such that $s + \frac{d-1}{2} \in \mathbb{N}_*$. The general case will follow by interpolation. First, we know from Lemma A.3 that, for $\mu > 3/2$,

$$\|\mathcal{Q}_{SS}^+(f,g)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{\eta}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}} \leqslant C_s \|g\|_{\mathbb{H}_{\eta+\mu}^s} \|f\|_{L_{2\eta+\mu}^1}$$

Second, we estimate \mathcal{Q}_{SR}^+ . Since

$$\partial^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}_{SR}^{+}(f,g) = \sum_{\nu=0}^{\ell} \begin{pmatrix} \ell \\ \nu \end{pmatrix} \mathcal{Q}_{SR}^{+}(\partial^{\nu} f, \partial^{\ell-\nu} g)$$

for any multi-index ℓ with $|\ell| \leq s + \frac{d-1}{2}$, one gets

$$\|\mathcal{Q}_{SR}^{+}(f,g)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{\eta}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}}^{2} \leqslant C_{s,d} \sum_{|\ell| \leqslant s+\frac{d-1}{2}} \sum_{\nu=0}^{\ell} \binom{\ell}{\nu} \|\mathcal{Q}_{SR}^{+}(\partial^{\nu}f, \partial^{\ell-\nu}g)\|_{L_{\eta}^{2}}^{2}$$

for some $C_{s,d}>0$. We treat differently the cases $|\ell|=s+\frac{d-1}{2}$ and $|\ell|< s+\frac{d-1}{2}$. According to Theorem A.4 if $|\ell|\leqslant s+\frac{d-1}{2}-1$ one has for any $|\nu|\leqslant |\ell|$

$$\begin{split} \|\mathcal{Q}_{SR}^{+}(\partial^{\nu}f,\partial^{\ell-\nu}g)\|_{L^{2}_{\eta}} & \leqslant C_{2,1,\eta,1}(b_{R})\|\Phi_{S}\|_{L^{\infty}_{-1}}\|\partial^{\nu}f\|_{L^{1}_{\eta+1}}\,\|\partial^{\ell-\nu}g\|_{L^{2}_{\eta+1}} \\ & \leqslant \varepsilon\,\|\partial^{\nu}f\|_{L^{1}_{\eta+1}}\,\|\partial^{\ell-\nu}g\|_{L^{2}_{\eta+1}} \end{split}$$

where we used the assumption (ii) with the fact that $\|\Phi_S\|_{L_{-1}^{\infty}} \leq 1$. Using the general estimate (2.14) with $\mu = 1/2$ for simplicity and since $|\ell| \leq s + \frac{d-1}{2} - 1$,

$$\sum_{|\ell| < s + \frac{d-1}{2}} \sum_{\nu=0}^{\ell} \binom{\ell}{\nu} \| \mathcal{Q}_{SR}^{+}(\partial^{\nu} f, \partial^{\ell-\nu} g) \|_{L_{\eta}^{2}} \leqslant A_{s} \varepsilon \| f \|_{\mathbb{H}^{s + \frac{d-3}{2}}_{\eta + \frac{d+3}{2}}} \| g \|_{\mathbb{H}^{s + \frac{d-3}{2}}_{\eta + 1}}$$

for some constant $A_s > 0$ depending only on s. In the case $|\ell| = s + \frac{d-1}{2}$, argue in the same way to obtain

$$\|\mathcal{Q}_{SR}^+(\partial^\nu f,\partial^{\ell-\nu}g)\|_{L^2_\eta}\leqslant \varepsilon \|f\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-3}{2}}_{\eta+\frac{d+3}{2}}}\,\|g\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-3}{2}}_{\eta+1}}$$

for any $0 < |\nu| < |\ell|$. If $\nu = 0$ one still has

$$\|\mathcal{Q}_{SR}^+(f,\partial^{\ell}g)\|_{L^2_{\eta}} \leqslant C_{2,1,\eta,1}(b_R)\|f\|_{L^1_{\eta+1}} \|\partial^{\ell}g\|_{L^2_{\eta+1}}$$

additionally, for $\nu = \ell$ we use Theorem A.4 with (p,q) = (2,1) to get

$$\|\mathcal{Q}_{SR}^+(\partial^\ell f,g)\|_{L^2_\eta} \leqslant C_{2,2,\eta,1}(b_R)\|g\|_{L^1_{n+1}} \|\partial^\ell f\|_{L^2_{n+1}}.$$

Therefore,

$$\begin{split} \|\mathcal{Q}_{SR}^{+}(f,g)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}_{\eta}} &\leqslant A_{s} \, \varepsilon \|f\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-3}{2}}_{\eta+\frac{d+3}{2}}} \, \|g\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-3}{2}}_{\eta+1}} \\ &\quad + A_{s} \, \varepsilon \sum_{|\ell| = s + \frac{d-1}{2}} \left(\|g\|_{L^{1}_{\eta+1}} \, \|\partial^{\ell} f\|_{L^{2}_{\eta+1}} + \|f\|_{L^{1}_{\eta+1}} \, \|\partial^{\ell} g\|_{L^{2}_{\eta+1}} \right). \end{split}$$

We argue in the same way using the smallness assumption (ii) to prove that,

$$\begin{split} \|\mathcal{Q}^+_{RR}(f,g)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}_{\eta}} \leqslant A_s \, \varepsilon \|f\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-3}{2}}_{\eta+\frac{d+3}{2}}} \, \|g\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-3}{2}}_{\eta+1}} \\ &+ A_s \, \varepsilon \sum_{|\ell| = s + \frac{d-1}{2}} \left(\|g\|_{L^1_{\eta+1}} \, \|\partial^\ell f\|_{L^2_{\eta+1}} + \|f\|_{L^1_{\eta+1}} \, \|\partial^\ell g\|_{L^2_{\eta+1}} \right). \end{split}$$

Finally, the estimate for \mathcal{Q}_{RS}^+ follows from the fact that $\|\Phi_R\|_{L^{\infty}}$ is small,

$$\begin{split} \|\mathcal{Q}_{RS}^{+}(f,g)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}_{\eta}} \leqslant A_{s} \, \varepsilon \|f\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-3}{2}}_{\eta+\frac{d+1}{2}}} \, \|g\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s+\frac{d-3}{2}}_{\eta}} \\ &+ A_{s} \, \varepsilon \sum_{|\ell| = s + \frac{d-1}{2}} \left(\|g\|_{L^{1}_{\eta}} \, \|\partial^{\ell} f\|_{L^{2}_{\eta}} + \|f\|_{L^{1}_{\eta}} \, \|\partial^{\ell} g\|_{L^{2}_{\eta}} \right). \end{split}$$

Combining all these estimates and replacing $A_s\varepsilon$ to ε we get (2.13).

We finally recall some useful estimates, of slightly different nature, on the collision operator first established in [10] and extended to the bilinear (covering also dissipative interactions) in [15]:

Theorem A.5 (Bouchut-Desvillettes [10]). For any $s \in \mathbb{R}$ and any $\eta \geqslant 0$, there exists C = C(s) > 0 such that

$$\|\mathcal{Q}^+(f,g)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{\eta}^{s+\frac{d-1}{2}}} \leqslant C(s) \left(\|f\|_{\mathbb{H}_{\eta+2}^s} \|g\|_{\mathbb{H}_{\eta+2}^s} + \|f\|_{L_{\eta+2}^1} \|g\|_{L_{\eta+2}^1} \right).$$

Remark A.6. The original statement is for $s \ge 0$ but a direct inspection of the Fourier-based proof shows that the above statement is valid for any $s \in \mathbb{R}$.

APPENDIX B. REMINDER ABOUT THE EXISTENCE OF THE SELF-SIMILAR SOLUTION

We recall here, for the sake of completeness, the main steps in the construction of a solution ψ_{α} to (1.4) with unit mass and energy equal to d/2. We also revisit slightly our proof in order to sharpen the range of parameters α for which such a steady solution is known to hold. We recall that the solution ψ_{α} constructed in [6] is obtained through a dynamical proof and the application of a time-dependent version of Tykhonov's fixed point Theorem. Therefore, the core of the analysis of [6] is the study of the well-posedness and the properties of the flow associated to the following time-dependent annihilation equation

$$\partial_t \psi(t,\xi) + \mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t) \,\psi(t,\xi) + \mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) \,\xi \cdot \nabla_{\xi} \psi(t,\xi) = \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi,\psi)(t,\xi) \tag{B.1}$$

supplemented with some nonnegative initial condition

$$\psi(0,\xi) = \psi_0(\xi),\tag{B.2}$$

where ψ_0 satisfies

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_0(\xi) \, d\xi = 1, \qquad \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi_0(\xi) \, |\xi|^2 \, d\xi = \frac{d}{2}, \tag{B.3}$$

while

$$\mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t) = -\frac{\alpha}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \left(d + 2 - 2|\xi|^2 \right) \mathcal{Q}^-(\psi, \psi)(t, \xi) d\xi,$$

and

$$\mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) = -\frac{\alpha}{2d} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \left(d - 2|\xi|^2 \right) \mathcal{Q}^-(\psi, \psi)(t, \xi) d\xi.$$

We assume that the initial datum ψ_0 is nonnegative, isotropic and such that

$$\psi_0 \in L^1_{10+d+4\kappa}(\mathbb{R}^d) \cap L^2_{\frac{d+9}{2}+2\kappa}(\mathbb{R}^d) \cap \mathbb{H}^1_{\frac{7+d}{2}+\kappa}(\mathbb{R}^d)$$
 (B.4)

for some $\kappa > 0$. Under such an assumption, there exists a unique nonnegative solution $\psi \in \mathcal{C}([0,\infty); L^1_2(\mathbb{R}^d)) \cap L^1_{\mathrm{loc}}((0,\infty); L^1_4(\mathbb{R}^d)) \cap L^\infty_{\mathrm{loc}}((0,\infty); L^1_3(\mathbb{R}^d))$ to (B.1) such that $\psi(0,\cdot) = \psi_0$ and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi(t,\xi) \, d\xi = 1, \qquad \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi(t,\xi) \, |\xi|^2 \, d\xi = \frac{d}{2} \qquad \forall t \geqslant 0.$$

Notice that, in this Appendix, we shall always assume that ψ_0 is an isotropic function of ξ so that, for any $t \ge 0$, the solution $\psi(t,\xi)$ is still an isotropic function. In particular,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi(t,\xi) \, \xi \, \mathrm{d}\xi = 0 \qquad \forall t \geqslant 0.$$
 (B.5)

According to [6, Proposition 3.4], we set $\alpha_0 = \frac{1 - \varrho_{\frac{3}{2}}}{\frac{3}{2} - \varrho_{\frac{3}{2}}} \in (0, 1]$ where

$$\varrho_k = \int_{\mathbb{S}^{d-1}} \left[\left(\frac{1 + \hat{U} \cdot \sigma}{2} \right)^k + \left(\frac{1 - \hat{U} \cdot \sigma}{2} \right)^k \right] \frac{d\sigma}{|\mathbb{S}^{d-1}|} \qquad \forall k \geqslant 0.$$
 (B.6)

Then, if $0 < \alpha < \alpha_0$, there exists a constant $\overline{M}(\alpha)$ depending only on α and d such that the unique solution $\psi(t)$ to (B.1) satisfies

$$\sup_{t>0} M_{\frac{3}{2}}(t) \leqslant \max\left\{M_{\frac{3}{2}}(0), \overline{M}(\alpha)\right\} \tag{B.7}$$

with

$$M_k(t) = \int_{\mathbb{D}^d} \psi(t,\xi) |\xi|^{2k} \,\mathrm{d}\xi, \qquad k \geqslant 0.$$

Moreover, one checks easily that, if $\overline{\alpha}_0 < \alpha_0$ then, $\sup_{\alpha \in (0,\overline{\alpha}_0)} \overline{M}(\alpha) < \infty$.

Remark B.1. Notice that, in dimension d=3, one has $\varrho_{\frac{3}{2}}=\frac{4}{5}$ and $\alpha_0=\frac{2}{7}$.

With this in hands, one can show [6, Corollary 3.6], that, if initially bounded, all moments of $\psi(t)$ will remain uniformly bounded. Moreover, by Hölder's inequality,

$$\frac{d}{2} = M_1(t) \leqslant \sqrt{M_{1/2}(t)M_{3/2}(t)}$$

Thus, (B.7) leads to

$$\inf_{t>0} M_{\frac{1}{2}}(t) \geqslant \frac{d^2}{4} \left(\max\left\{ M_{\frac{3}{2}}(0), \overline{M}(\alpha) \right\} \right)^{-1}. \tag{B.8}$$

On the other hand, as in the proof of [6, Lemma 3.10], one has

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi(t,\xi_*)|\xi - \xi_*| d\xi_* \geqslant C \left(|\xi| + \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi(t,\xi_*)|\xi_*| d\xi_* \right),$$

for some constant C > 0. Consequently, it follows from (B.8) that there exists some constant $C_0 > 0$ such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi(t, \xi_*) |\xi - \xi_*| d\xi_* \geqslant C_0 \langle \xi \rangle.$$
(B.9)

The next step for proving the existence of a steady state is to prove propagation and estimates on L^p -norms of the solution ψ . This is the object of the following in which, with respect to [6, Theorem 1.6] we sharpen the range of parameters for which uniform estimates would hold true:

Lemma B.2. There exists some explicit $\underline{\alpha} \in (0, \alpha_0)$ such that, if $\psi_0 \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^d) \cap L^1_3(\mathbb{R}^d)$ then, for any $\alpha \in (0, \underline{\alpha})$, the solution $\psi(t)$ to (B.1) satisfies

$$\sup_{t\geqslant 0} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^2} \leqslant \max \{\|\psi_0\|_{L^2}, C_2\}$$

for some explicit constant $C_2 > 0$ depending only on $\max \left\{ M_{\frac{3}{2}}(0), \overline{M}(\alpha) \right\}$.

Proof. Multiplying (B.1) by $2\psi(t,\xi)$ and integrating over \mathbb{R}^d , we get

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + (2\mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t) - d\mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t)) \|\psi(t)\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$= 2(1 - \alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi, \psi)(t, \xi)\psi(t, \xi)\mathrm{d}\xi - 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi, \psi)(t, \xi)\psi(t, \xi)\mathrm{d}\xi. \tag{B.10}$$

Now performing the same manipulations as in the proof of Proposition 2.6 in the case k=0, choosing $\varepsilon \leqslant \eta_2(\alpha)C_0/4$ where C_0 is now given by (B.9) and setting $\underline{\alpha} = \min(\alpha_2, \alpha_0)$ where α_2 is defined in (2.12), we get for any $\alpha \in (0, \underline{\alpha})$,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^2}^2 + \frac{\eta_2(\alpha) C_0}{2} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^2}^2 \leqslant K \|\psi(t)\|_{L^2}^{1+1/d},$$

for some positive constant K independent of α .

Remark B.3. Whenever d = 3, one has $\alpha_2 \simeq .401$. In particular, $\alpha_2 \geqslant \alpha_0$.

These uniform estimates on the moments and the L^2 -norm of the solution enable us to get weak-compactness in $L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ thanks to the Dunford-Pettis theorem. It remains now to identify a subset of $L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ that is left invariant by the evolution semi-group $(\mathcal{S}_t)_{t\geqslant 0}$ governing (B.1). We thus investigate the regularity properties of the solution to the time-dependent annihilation equation (B.1)-(B.2). We show in particular how the approach used in Section 2.3 for the steady solution ψ_{α} is robust enough to cover regularity properties of time-dependent solutions to (B.1).

We begin with the propagation of weighted L^2 -norms in the spirit of Proposition 2.6:

Proposition B.4. For any $k \ge 0$ one has

$$\psi_0 \in L_k^2 \cap L_{\frac{d(d-3)}{d-1}+k}^1 \Longrightarrow \sup_{t \geqslant 0} \|\psi(t)\|_{L_k^2} = \ell_k < \infty.$$

Proof. We only consider here the case k > 0 since for k = 0, Proposition B.4 follows from Lemma B.2. The proof is nothing but a *dynamic* version of the proof of Prop. 2.6. Namely, multiply (B.1) by $2\psi(t,\xi)\langle\xi\rangle^{2k}$ and integrate over \mathbb{R}^d . After an integration by parts, one gets

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|\psi(t)\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + (2\mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t) - (d+2k)\mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t)) \|\psi(t)\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + 2k\mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) \|\psi(t)\|_{L_{k-1}^{2}}^{2} = 2(1-\alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi,\psi)(t,\xi)\psi(t,\xi)\langle\xi\rangle^{2k} \,\mathrm{d}\xi - 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi,\psi)(t,\xi)\psi(t,\xi)\langle\xi\rangle^{2k} \,\mathrm{d}\xi. \quad (B.11)$$

Now, according to [1, Corollary 2.2], for any $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$, there exists $C_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^+(\psi,\psi)(t,\xi)\psi(t,\xi)\langle\xi\rangle^{2k} d\xi \leqslant C_{\varepsilon} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^{\frac{1}{d}(d-3)}_{d-1}+k}^{2-1/d} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^2_k}^{1+1/d} + \varepsilon \|\psi(t)\|_{L^1_k} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^2_k}^2.$$

According to [6, Corollary 3.6], since $\psi_0 \in L^1_{\frac{d(d-3)}{d-1}+k}$ one has

$$\sup_{t \geqslant 0} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^{1}_{\frac{d(d-3)}{d-1}+k}} < \infty$$

and, in turns, $\sup_{t\geqslant 0} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^1_k} < \infty$. On the other hand, we have

$$\sup_{t\geqslant 0} |\mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t)| \leqslant C, \quad \sup_{t\geqslant 0} |\mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t)| \leqslant C \quad \text{ and } \quad \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi(t,\xi_*) |\xi - \xi_*| d\xi_* \geqslant C_0 \langle \xi \rangle, \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^d, \text{ (B.12)}$$

for some constant C > 0 and $C_0 > 0$. Thus, bounding the L_{k-1}^2 norm by the L_k^2 one, (B.11) leads to

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|\psi(t)\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + 2C_{0} \|\psi(t)\|_{L_{k+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} \leq C \|\psi(t)\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2} + 2C_{\varepsilon} \|\psi(t)\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{1+1/d} + 2\varepsilon M \|\psi(t)\|_{L_{k}^{2}}^{2},$$

for some constants C > 0 and M > 0 (depending on k). Now, choosing ε such that $2\varepsilon M \leqslant C_0$ we get the existence of some positive constants $C_1 > 0$ and $C_2 > 0$ (still depending on k) such that

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|\psi(t)\|_{L_k^2}^2 + C_0 \|\psi(t)\|_{L_{k+\frac{1}{2}}}^2 \le C_1 \|\psi(t)\|_{L_k^2}^2 + C_2 \|\psi(t)\|_{L_k^2}^{1+1/d}.$$

Now, one uses the fact that, for any R > 0,

$$\|\psi(t)\|_{L_k^2}^2 \le (1+R^2)^k \|\psi(t)\|_{L^2}^2 + R^{-1} \|\psi(t)\|_{L_{k+1/2}}^2$$

and, since $\sup_{t\geqslant 0} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^2} < \infty$ by [6, Theorem 1.6], one can choose R>0 large enough so that $C_1R^{-1}=C_0/2$ to obtain

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|\psi(t)\|_{L_k^2}^2 + \frac{C_0}{2} \|\psi(t)\|_{L_{k+\frac{1}{2}}}^2 \leqslant C_3 + C_2 \|\psi(t)\|_{L_k^2}^{1+1/d}.$$

The conclusion follows easily since 1 + 1/d < 2.

We now prove the "propagation" of Sobolev regularity together with the creation of higherorder moments. We begin with first-order derivatives to illustrate the techniques:

Proposition B.5. Let $\delta > 0$. There exists some explicit $\underline{\alpha}_1 \in (0,1)$ such that the following holds: for any $\frac{1}{2} \leqslant q \leqslant 1 + \frac{d}{2}$, if the initial datum ψ_0 satisfies (1.5) with moreover

$$\psi_0 \in L^1_{q_1}(\mathbb{R}^d) \cap L^2_{q+1+\delta}(\mathbb{R}^d) \cap \mathbb{H}^1_q$$

where $q_1 = \max\{2q + \frac{1}{2} + \delta, q + 1 + \delta + \frac{d(d-3)}{d-1}\}$, then, for any $\alpha \in (0, \underline{\alpha}_1)$, the solution $\psi(t) = \psi(t, \xi)$ to (B.1) satisfies

$$\sup_{t\geq 0} \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}^1_q} < \infty \tag{B.13}$$

and

$$\int_0^T \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}^1_{q+\frac{1}{2}}} \mathrm{d}t < \infty \qquad \forall T > 0.$$

Proof. Again the proof is only a dynamic version of the proof of Theorem 2.8. For the solution $\psi(t,\xi)$ to (B.1), we set $G_i(t,\xi) = \partial_i \psi(t,\xi)$ for $j \in \{1,\ldots,d\}$. Then, G_i satisfies

$$\partial_t G_j(t,\xi) + (\mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t) + \mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t)) G_j(t,\xi) + \mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) \xi \cdot \nabla_{\xi} G_j(t,\xi) = \partial_j \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi,\psi)(t,\xi)$$

where one has

$$\partial_j \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi, \psi)(t, \xi) = (1 - \alpha)\partial_j \mathcal{Q}^+(\psi, \psi)(t, \xi) - \mathcal{Q}^-(\psi, G_j)(t, \xi) - \mathcal{Q}^-(G_j, \psi)(t, \xi).$$

For given $q \ge 1/2$, we multiply this equation by $2G_j(t,\xi)\langle\xi\rangle^{2q}$ and integrate over \mathbb{R}^d . Then, after an integration by parts and using (B.9), one obtains

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} + (2\mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t) + (2 - d - 2q)\mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t)) \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} + 2q\mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q-1}^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\leq 2(1 - \alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \partial_{j} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi, \psi)(t, \xi) G_{j}(t, \xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2q} \mathrm{d}\xi$$

$$- 2C_{0} \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}}^{2} - 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi, G_{j})(t, \xi) G_{j}(t, \xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2q} \mathrm{d}\xi. \quad (B.14)$$

Clearly, one has

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left| \partial_{j} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi, \psi)(t, \xi) \right| \left| |G_{j}(t, \xi)| \left\langle \xi \right\rangle^{2q} d\xi \leqslant \|\partial_{j} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi, \psi)(t)\|_{L_{q-\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}}$$

$$\leqslant \|\mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi, \psi)(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{q-\frac{1}{2}}^{1}} \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}}.$$

Now, using Theorem 2.7 with $s = \frac{3-d}{2}$ and $\kappa = \frac{3}{2} + \delta$, for any $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $C_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that

$$\begin{split} \|\mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi,\psi)(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{1}_{q-\frac{1}{2}}} &\leqslant C_{\varepsilon} \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{\frac{3-d}{q+1+\delta}}_{q+1+\delta}} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^{1}_{2q+\frac{1}{2}+\delta}} + \\ & \qquad \qquad \varepsilon \, \|\psi(t)\|_{L^{2}_{q+1+\frac{d}{2}}} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^{2}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}} + 2\varepsilon \, \|\psi(t)\|_{L^{1}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}} \, \sum_{i=1}^{d} \|G_{i}(t)\|_{L^{2}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}. \end{split}$$

Since $d \ge 3$, one estimates the $\mathbb{H}^{\frac{3-d}{2}}_{q+1+\delta}$ norm by the $L^2_{q+1+\delta}$ norm and, using Proposition B.4 together with [6, Corollary 3.6], our assumptions on the initial datum implies that

$$\sup_{t\geqslant 0} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^2_{q+1+\delta}} < \infty \quad \text{ and } \quad \sup_{t\geqslant 0} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^1_{2q+\frac{1}{2}+\delta}} < \infty.$$

Therefore, for any $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $C_1(\varepsilon, q) > 0$ and $C_2(q) > 0$ such that

$$\|\mathcal{Q}^+(\psi,\psi)(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}^1_{q-\frac{1}{2}}} \leqslant C_1(\varepsilon,q) + \varepsilon C_2(q) \sum_{i=1}^d \|G_i(t)\|_{L^2_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}.$$

One estimates the last integral in (B.14) as in the proof of Theorem 2.8; namely, an integration by parts yields

$$|\mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi, G_j)(t, \xi)| = \psi(t, \xi) \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \partial_j \psi(t, \xi_*) |\xi - \xi_*| \, \mathrm{d}\xi_* \right| \leqslant \psi(t, \xi) \|\psi(t)\|_{L^1} = \psi(t, \xi).$$

Then, Cauchy-Schwarz inequality yields

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^-(\psi, G_j)(t, \xi) \, G_j(t, \xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2q} d\xi \right| \leq \|\psi(t)\|_{L_q^2} \|G_j(t)\|_{L_q^2} \leq C_q \|G_j(t)\|_{L_q^2}$$

for some positive $C_q > 0$ where we used the uniform bounds on the L_q^2 -norm of $\psi(t)$ provided by Proposition B.4. Recall that

$$2\mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t) + (2 - d - 2q)\mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) = -\frac{\alpha}{2}(d - 2q + 6)\mathbf{a}_{\psi}(t) + \frac{\alpha}{2}(d + 2 - 2q)\mathbf{b}_{\psi}(t)$$

while $2q\mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) = -\alpha q \mathbf{a}_{\psi}(t) + \alpha q \mathbf{b}_{\psi}(t)$. Since $q \leq 1 + \frac{d}{2}$, one may neglect all the terms involving $\mathbf{b}_{\psi}(t)$ to obtain the bound from below:

$$(2\mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t) + (2 - d - 2q) \,\mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t)) \, \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} + 2q\mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) \, \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q-1}^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\geqslant -\frac{\alpha}{2} \, (d+6) \,\mathbf{a}_{\psi}(t) \, \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} + \alpha \, q \,\mathbf{a}_{\psi}(t) \, \Big(\|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} - \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q-1}^{2}}^{2} \Big)$$

$$\geqslant -\frac{\alpha}{2} \sqrt{d} \, (d+6) \, \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2}$$

using the fact that $\mathbf{a}_{\psi}(t) \leq \sqrt{d}$ for any $t \geq 0$ (following the arguments of Lemma 2.1). Thus, (B.14) reads

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} - \frac{\alpha}{2} \sqrt{d} (d+6) \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} + 2C_{0} \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\leq 2(1-\alpha)C_{1}(\varepsilon,q) \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} + \varepsilon C_{2}(q) \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} \sum_{i=1}^{d} \|G_{i}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} + 2C_{q} \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}$$

where $C_q, C_1(\varepsilon, q)$ and $C_2(q)$ are positive constants independent of α and t. Define, for any $k \ge 0$, the semi-norm

$$\|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_k}^{\circ 1} = \left(\sum_{j=1}^d \|\partial_j \psi(t)\|_{L_k^2}^2\right)^{1/2}.$$

Setting $\underline{\alpha}_1 := \min \left\{ \underline{\alpha}, \frac{4C_0}{\sqrt{d(d+6)}} \right\}$ and summing over all $j \in \{1, \dots, d\}$, we get

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{q}^{-1}}^{2} + \frac{\sqrt{d}}{2} (d+6) (\underline{\alpha}_{1} - \alpha) \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}^{2}$$

$$\leqslant 2C_{1}(\varepsilon, q) \sum_{j=1}^{d} \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + \varepsilon C_{2}(q) \left(\sum_{j=1}^{d} \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} \right)^{2} + 2C_{q} \sum_{j=1}^{d} \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}$$

$$\leqslant 2C_{1}(\varepsilon, q) \sum_{j=1}^{d} \|G_{j}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + d\varepsilon C_{2}(q) \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + 2\sqrt{d}C_{q} \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{q}^{-1}}^{2}.$$

Using Young's inequality, for any $\bar{\delta} > 0$ one gets

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{q}^{-1}}^{2} + \frac{\sqrt{d}}{2} (d+6) (\underline{\alpha}_{1} - \alpha) \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}^{2}$$

$$\leq \left(2\overline{\delta} C_{1}(\varepsilon, q) + d\varepsilon C_{2}(q)\right) \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + \frac{2 d C_{1}(\varepsilon, q)}{\overline{\delta}} + 2\sqrt{d} C_{q} \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{q}}^{2}.$$

For any fixed $\alpha < \underline{\alpha}_1$, one can choose first $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough and then $\bar{\delta} > 0$ small enough so that $(2\bar{\delta} C_1(\varepsilon, q) + d\varepsilon C_2(q)) = \frac{\sqrt{d}}{4}(d+6)(\underline{\alpha}_1 - \alpha)$ to get

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_q}^2 + \frac{\sqrt{d}}{4} (d+6)(\underline{\alpha}_1 - \alpha) \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}^2 \leq 2\sqrt{d} \, C_q \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_q}^{\circ 1} + C$$

which yields easily the conclusion.

Combining all the previous computations, one can find some explicit positive constants M_1 , M_2 , M_3 , M_4 and M_5 such that, if $\alpha \in (0,\underline{\alpha}_1)$, then the evolution semi-group $(\mathcal{S}_t)_{t\geqslant 0}$ governing (B.1) leaves invariant the convex subset of $L^1_2(\mathbb{R}^d)$

$$\mathcal{Z} = \left\{ 0 \leqslant \psi \in L_{2}^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{d}), \quad \psi(\xi) = \overline{\psi}(|\xi|) \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^{d}, \quad \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \psi(\xi) \mathrm{d}\xi = 1, \quad \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \psi(\xi) |\xi|^{2} \mathrm{d}\xi = \frac{d}{2}, \\ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \psi(\xi) |\xi|^{3} \mathrm{d}\xi \leqslant M_{1}, \quad \|\psi\|_{L^{2}} \leqslant M_{2}, \quad \|\psi\|_{L^{2}_{\frac{d+9}{2}+2\kappa}} \leqslant M_{3}, \\ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \psi(\xi) |\xi|^{\max\{\frac{9+d(d-2)}{2}+2\kappa,10+d+4\kappa\}} \mathrm{d}\xi \leqslant M_{4} \quad \text{and} \quad \|\psi\|_{\mathbb{H}^{1}_{\frac{7+d}{4}+\kappa}} \leqslant M_{5} \right\}.$$

and we obtain the first part of Theorem 1.1. Taking $\alpha_{\star} < \underline{\alpha}_{1}$, then the constants M_{1} and M_{3} may be chosen *independent of* $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\star})$, which leads to the second part of Theorem 1.1.

Notice that, in dimension d=3, $\underline{\alpha}=\frac{2}{7}$. Thus, $\underline{\alpha}_1\leqslant \frac{2}{7}$.

Let us now extend the above result to higher-order derivatives

Proposition B.6. For any $s_2 \ge 1$, setting $s_0 = s_2 - \frac{d-1}{2}$ and $s_1 = s_2 - 1$, there exists some explicit $\underline{\alpha}_{s_2} \in (0,1)$ such that the following holds: for any $\frac{1}{2} \le q \le s_2 + \frac{d}{2}$, if the initial datum ψ_0 satisfies (1.5) and is such that

$$\sup_{t\geqslant 0}\|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s_1}_{q+1+\frac{d}{2}}}<\infty \quad \text{ with moreover }\quad \psi_0\in L^1_{2q+\frac{1+d}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^d)\cap\mathbb{H}^{s_2}_q$$

then, for any $\alpha \in (0, \underline{\alpha}_{s_2})$, the solution $\psi(t) = \psi(t, \xi)$ to (B.1) satisfies

$$\sup_{t \geqslant 0} \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_q^{s_2}} < \infty \qquad and \qquad \int_0^T \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{s_2}} dt < \infty \qquad \forall T > 0.$$
 (B.15)

Proof. The proof follows the arguments of Theorem 2.8. More precisely, we prove (B.15) for $s_2 \in \mathbb{N}$ and the general result follows by interpolation. We proceed by induction on s_2 . First, for $s_2 = 1$, we deduce from Proposition B.5 that (B.15) holds. Let us assume that for some $s_2 \ge 1$, (B.15) holds. Let $\alpha \in (0, \underline{\alpha}_1)$ be fixed and let $\frac{1}{2} \le q \le s_2 + \frac{d}{2}$. For any multi-index $\ell \in \mathbb{N}^d$ with $|\ell| = s_2$, we set

$$G_{\ell}(t,\xi) = \partial_{\xi}^{\ell} \psi(t,\xi).$$

One sees that G_{ℓ} satisfies

$$\partial_t G_{\ell}(t,\xi) + \mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t)G_{\ell}(t,\xi) + \mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t)\partial_{\xi}^{\ell}(\xi \cdot \nabla \psi(t,\xi)) = \partial_{\xi}^{\ell} \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi,\psi)(t,\xi).$$

Noticing that $\partial_{\xi}^{\ell}(\xi \cdot \nabla \psi(t,\xi)) = \xi \cdot \nabla G_{\ell}(t,\xi) + |\ell| G_{\ell}(t,\xi)$ we get

$$\partial_t G_{\ell}(t,\xi) + \left[\mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t) + |\ell| \, \mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) \right] G_{\ell}(t,\xi) + \mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) \, \xi \cdot \nabla G_{\ell}(t,\xi) = \partial_{\varepsilon}^{\ell} \mathbb{B}_{\alpha}(\psi,\psi)(t,\xi).$$

Given $q \ge 1/2$, multiplying the above equation by $\langle \xi \rangle^{2q} G_{\ell}(t,\xi)$ and integrating over \mathbb{R}^d we get

$$\frac{1}{2} \frac{d}{dt} \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} + \left[\mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t) + \left(|\ell| - \frac{d+2q}{2} \right) \mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) \right] \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} + q \mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q-1}^{2}}^{2}
= (1-\alpha) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} G_{\ell}(t,\xi) \, \partial_{\xi}^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi,\psi)(t,\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2q} d\xi
- \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} G_{\ell}(t,\xi) \, \partial_{\xi}^{\ell} \, \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi,\psi)(t,\xi) \, \langle \xi \rangle^{2q} d\xi. \quad (B.16)$$

Since $q \ge 1/2$, one has

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} G_{\ell}(t,\xi) \, \partial_{\xi}^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi,\psi)(t,\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2q} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \leqslant \|\partial_{\xi}^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi,\psi)(t)\|_{L^{2}_{q-\frac{1}{2}}} \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L^{2}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}
\leqslant \|\mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi,\psi)(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s_{2}}_{q-\frac{1}{2}}} \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L^{2}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}.$$

Let $\delta \in (0, \frac{d}{2}]$. Using now Theorem 2.7 with $s = s_0$ and $\kappa = \frac{3}{2} + \delta$, for any $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $C = C(\varepsilon, s_2, q, \delta)$ such that

$$\begin{split} \|\mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi,\psi)(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s_{2}}_{q-\frac{1}{2}}} &\leqslant C \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s_{0}}_{q+1+\delta}} \|\psi(t)\|_{L^{1}_{2q+\frac{1}{2}+\delta}} \\ &+ \varepsilon \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s_{1}}_{q+1+\frac{d}{2}}} \|\psi(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s_{1}}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}} + 2\varepsilon \|\psi(t)\|_{L^{1}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}} \sum_{|k|=s_{2}} \|G_{k}(t)\|_{L^{2}_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}. \end{split}$$

Therefore, our assumption together with interpolation imply that there exist $C_1(\varepsilon, s_2, q), C_2(q) > 0$ such that

$$\|\mathcal{Q}^+(\psi,\psi)(t)\|_{\mathbb{H}^{s_2}_{q-\frac{1}{2}}} \le C_1(\varepsilon,s_2,q) + \varepsilon C_2(q) \sum_{|k|=s_2} \|G_k(t)\|_{L^2_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}$$

and this shows that, for any $\varepsilon > 0$

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} G_{\ell}(t,\xi) \, \partial_{\xi}^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{+}(\psi,\psi)(t,\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2q} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \leqslant C_{1}(\varepsilon, s_{2}, q) \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} + \varepsilon \, C_{2}(q) \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} \sum_{|k|=s_{2}} \|G_{k}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} \tag{B.17}$$

Now, one estimates $\partial_{\xi}^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi,\psi)(t,\xi)$ as in the previous Proposition. Namely, one has

$$\partial_{\xi}^{\ell} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\psi, \psi) = \sum_{\nu=0}^{\ell} \begin{pmatrix} \ell \\ \nu \end{pmatrix} \mathcal{Q}^{-}(\partial_{\xi}^{\nu} \psi, \partial_{\xi}^{\ell-\nu} \psi).$$

For any ν with $\nu \neq \ell$, there exists $i_0 \in \{1, \ldots, d\}$ such that $\ell_{i_0} - \nu_{i_0} \geqslant 1$ and integration by parts yields

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \mathcal{Q}^{-} \left(\partial^{\nu} \psi, \partial^{\ell-\nu} \psi \right)(t, \xi) \right| &= \left| \partial^{\nu} \psi(t, \xi) \right| \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \partial^{\ell-\nu} \psi(t, \xi_{*}) |\xi - \xi_{*}| \mathrm{d}\xi_{*} \right| \\ &\leq \left| \partial^{\nu} \psi(t, \xi) \right| \left\| \partial^{\sigma} \psi(t) \right\|_{L^{1}} \end{aligned}$$

where $\sigma = (\sigma_1, \dots, \sigma_d)$ is defined with $\sigma_{i_0} = \ell_{i_0} - \nu_{i_0} - 1$ and $\sigma_i = \ell_i - \nu_i$ if $i \neq i_0$. Thus, estimating the weighted L^1 -norm by an appropriate weighted L^2 -norm (see (2.14)) we obtain

$$\left|\mathcal{Q}^- \left(\partial^\nu \psi, \partial^{\ell-\nu} \psi\right)(t,\xi)\right| \leqslant C \left|\partial^\nu \psi(t,\xi)\right| \|\partial^\sigma \psi(t)\|_{L^2_{\frac{d+1}{2}}}$$

for some universal constant C > 0 independent of t. Our induction hypothesis implies that this last quantity is uniformly bounded. Hence, using Cauchy-Schwarz inequality we conclude that

$$\sum_{\nu=0}^{\ell} {\ell \choose \nu} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^- (\partial^{\nu} \psi, \partial^{\ell-\nu} \psi)(t, \xi) G_{\ell}(t, \xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2q} d\xi$$

$$\leqslant C_2 \sum_{|\nu| < |\ell|} {\ell \choose \nu} ||\partial^{\nu} \psi(t)||_{L_q^2} ||G_{\ell}(t)||_{L_q^2} \leqslant C_{q, s_2} ||G_{\ell}(t)||_{L_q^2} \qquad \forall t \geqslant 0 \quad (B.18)$$

for some positive constant C_{q,s_2} independent of t. Whenever $\nu = \ell$ one has

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^- \left(\partial^\ell \psi, \psi \right) (t, \xi) \, \partial^\ell \psi (t, \xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2q} \, \mathrm{d}\xi = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} G_\ell^2 (t, \xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2q} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \psi (t, \xi_*) \, |\xi - \xi_*| \, \mathrm{d}\xi_*,$$

thus, thanks to (B.12) one obtains the lower bound

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathcal{Q}^- \left(\partial^\ell \psi, \psi \right) (t, \xi) \, \partial_{\xi}^\ell \psi(t, \xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{2q} d\xi \geqslant C_0 \, \|G_\ell(t)\|_{L^2_{q+\frac{1}{2}}}^2. \tag{B.19}$$

Gathering (B.17), (B.18) and (B.19) with (B.16), we get

$$\frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} + \left[\mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t) + \left(|\ell| - \frac{d+2q}{2}\right) \mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t)\right] \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} + q \mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}}^{2} \\
\leqslant C_{1}(\varepsilon, s_{2}, q) \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} + \varepsilon C_{2}(q) \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} \sum_{|k|=s_{2}} \|G_{k}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} \\
+ C_{q, s_{2}} \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}} - C_{0} \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}}^{2}. \quad (B.20)$$

Now, noticing that $q\mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) = -\frac{\alpha}{2}q\mathbf{a}_{\psi}(t) + \frac{\alpha}{2}q\mathbf{b}_{\psi}(t)$ and

$$\mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t) + \left(|\ell| - \frac{d+2q}{2}\right) \mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) = -\frac{\alpha}{2} \left[s_0 + d + \frac{3}{2} - q\right] \mathbf{a}_{\psi}(t) + \frac{\alpha}{2} \left[s_0 + d - \frac{1}{2} - q\right] \mathbf{b}_{\psi}(t)$$

and since $q \leq s_0 + d - \frac{1}{2}$, the terms involving $\mathbf{b}_{\psi}(t)$ can be neglected to get

$$\begin{split} \left[\mathbf{A}_{\psi}(t) + \left(|\ell| - \frac{d+2q}{2} \right) \, \mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) \right] \, & \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} + q \, \mathbf{B}_{\psi}(t) \, \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q-1}^{2}}^{2} \\ & \geqslant -\frac{\alpha}{2} \left[s_{0} + d + \frac{3}{2} \right] \mathbf{a}_{\psi}(t) \, \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} + \frac{\alpha \, q}{2} \, \mathbf{a}_{\psi}(t) \, \left(\|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} - \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q-1}^{2}}^{2} \right) \\ & \geqslant -\frac{\alpha}{2} \sqrt{d} \left[s_{0} + d + \frac{3}{2} \right] \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} \end{split}$$

and (B.20) becomes

$$\frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} - \frac{\alpha \sqrt{d}}{2} \left[s_{0} + d + \frac{3}{2} \right] \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}^{2} + C_{0} \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}}^{2} \\
\leqslant C_{1}(\varepsilon, s_{2}, q) \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} + \varepsilon C_{2}(q) \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} \sum_{|k|=s_{2}} \|G_{k}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} \\
+ C_{q, s_{2}} \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q}^{2}}. \quad (B.21)$$

Setting now

$$\underline{\alpha}_{s_2} = \frac{2C_0}{\sqrt{d}(s_0 + d + \frac{3}{2})} = \frac{2C_0}{\sqrt{d}(s_2 + \frac{d}{2} + 2)} \quad \text{and} \quad \Theta_q(t) = \left(\sum_{|\ell| = s_2} \|G_\ell(t)\|_{L_q^2}^2\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

we can argue as in the proof of Proposition B.5 to get that there exists $C_{s_2} > 0$ such that

$$\frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \Theta_{q}^{2}(t) + \frac{\sqrt{d}}{2} \left[s_{0} + d + \frac{3}{2} \right] \left(\underline{\alpha}_{s_{2}} - \alpha \right) \Theta_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}(t) \\
\leqslant C_{1}(\varepsilon, s_{2}, q) \sum_{|\ell| = s_{2}} \|G_{\ell}(t)\|_{L_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}} + \varepsilon C_{2}(q) C_{s_{2}} \Theta_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^{2}(t) + C_{s_{2}} C_{q, s_{2}} \Theta_{q}(t).$$

Arguing again as in Prop. B.5, using Young's inequality with a parameter $\delta > 0$ and choosing $\varepsilon > 0$ and then $\delta > 0$ small enough, we obtain that

$$\frac{1}{2}\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\Theta_q^2(t) + \frac{\sqrt{d}}{4}\left[s_0 + d + \frac{3}{2}\right]\left(\underline{\alpha}_{s_2} - \alpha\right)\Theta_{q+\frac{1}{2}}^2(t) \leqslant C_1\Theta_q(t) + C_2$$

for some positive constants $C_1, C_2 > 0$ which shows that, for any $\alpha < \underline{\alpha}_{s_2}$ the conclusion holds.

APPENDIX C. USEFUL INTERPOLATION INEQUALITIES

We collect here several useful interpolation inequalities that are needed in several places in the text. First, one recalls the following consequence of Riesz-Thorin interpolation, we refer to [19] for a proof:

Lemma C.1. For any $k_1, k_2 \in \mathbb{R}^+$ and any $s_1, s_2 \in \mathbb{R}$, the following inequality holds for any smooth f:

$$||f||_{\mathbb{H}_{k}^{s}} \leq C||f||_{\mathbb{H}_{k_{1}}^{s_{1}}}^{\theta} ||f||_{\mathbb{H}_{k_{2}}^{s_{2}}}^{1-\theta}$$

for any $\theta \in [0,1]$ and $k = \theta k_1 + (1-\theta)k_2$, $s = \theta s_1 + (1-\theta)s_2$ and some positive constant C > 0.

Remark C.2. The constant C > 0 is actually missing in the statement [19] but appears clearly from the method of proof.

Remark C.3. Clearly, using Young's inequality $ab \leq \theta a^{\frac{1}{\theta}} + (1-\theta)b^{\frac{1}{1-\theta}}$, the above inequality shows that there is a constant $C = C_{\theta} > 0$ such that

$$||f||_{\mathbb{H}_{k}^{s}} \leqslant C_{\theta} \left(||f||_{\mathbb{H}_{k_{1}}^{s_{1}}} + ||f||_{\mathbb{H}_{k_{2}}^{s_{2}}} \right)$$

for $k = \theta k_1 + (1 - \theta)k_2$, $s = \theta s_1 + (1 - \theta)s_2$ and $\theta \in [0, 1]$.

We also recall the following result from [17]

Lemma C.4. For any $k, q \in \mathbb{N}$ and any exponential weight function

$$m(v) := \exp(-a|v|^s)$$
 for $a \in (0, \infty)$,

with $s \in (0,1]$, there exists C > 0 such that for any $h \in \mathbb{H}^{k^{\ddagger}} \cap L^{1}(m^{-12})$ with $k^{\ddagger} := 8k + 7(1 + d/2)$

$$||h||_{\mathbb{W}_{a}^{k,1}(m^{-1})} \leqslant C ||h||_{\mathbb{H}^{k^{\frac{1}{4}}}}^{1/8} ||h||_{L^{1}(m^{-12})}^{1/8} ||h||_{L^{1}(m^{-1})}^{3/4}.$$

Remark C.5. The above Lemma is stated in [17] for $m(v) = \exp(-a|v|^s)$ with a > 0 and $s \in (0,1)$ but the proof can be extended in a straightforward way to the case s = 1.

Acknowledgments. B. L. acknowledges support of the *de Castro Statistics Initiative*, Collegio C. Alberto, Moncalieri, Italy.

References

- R. J. Alonso & I. M. Gamba, Gain of integrability for the Boltzmann collisional operator. Kinet. Relat. Models 4: 41–51, 2011.
- [2] R. J. Alonso, E. Carneiro, & I. M. Gamba, Convolution inequalities for the Boltzmann collision operator, Comm. Math. Phys., 298: 293–322, 2010.
- [3] R. J. Alonso & I. M. Gamba, Propagation of L^1 and L^{∞} Maxwellian weighted bounds for derivatives of solutions to the homogeneous elastic Boltzmann equation, J. Math. Pures Appl., 89: 575–595, 2008.
- [4] R. J. Alonso & B. Lods, Free cooling and high-energy tails of granular gases with variable restitution coefficient, SIAM J. Math. Anal. 42: 2499–2538, 2010.
- [5] R. J. Alonso & B. Lods, Uniqueness and regularity of steady states of the Boltzmann equation for viscoelastic hard-spheres driven by a thermal bath, *Comm. Math. Sciences* 11: 851–906, 2013.
- [6] V. Bagland & B. Lods, Existence of self-similar profile for a kinetic annihilation model, *J. Differential Equations*, **254**: 3023–3080, 2013.
- [7] M. Bisi, J. A. Cañizó & B. Lods, Uniqueness in the weakly inelastic regime of the equilibrium state to the Boltzmann equation driven by a particle bath, SIAM J. Math. Anal. 43: 2640–2674, 2011.
- [8] E. Ben-Naim, P. Krapivsky, F. Leyvraz, & S. Redner, Kinetics of Ballistically Controlled Reactions, J. Chem. Phys. 98: 7284, 1994.
- [9] A. V. Bobylev, I. M. Gamba & V. Panferov, Moment inequalities and high-energy tails for the Boltzmann equations with inelastic interactions, *J. Statist. Phys.* **116**: 1651–1682, 2004.
- [10] F. BOUCHUT & L. DESVILLETTES, A proof of the smoothing properties of the positive part of Boltzmann's kernel, *Rev. Mat. Iberoamericana*, **14**: 47–61, 1998.
- [11] F. COPPEX, M. DROZ & E. TRIZAC, Hydrodynamics of probabilistic ballistic annihilation, *Physical Review E* 72, 061102, 2004.
- [12] F. COPPEX, M. DROZ & E. TRIZAC, Maxwell and very-hard-particle models for probabilistic ballistic annihilation: Hydrodynamic description, *Physical Review E* 72, 021105, 2005.
- [13] M. I. Garcia de Soria, P. Maynar, G. Schehr, A. Barrat, & E. Trizac, Dynamics of Annihilation I: Linearized Boltzmann Equation and Hydrodynamics, *Physical Review E* 77, 051127, 2008.
- [14] P. MAYNAR, M.I. GARCIA DE SORIA, G. SCHEHR, A. BARRAT, & E. TRIZAC, Dynamics of Annihilation II: Fluctuations of Global Quantities Physical Review E 77, 051128, 2008.

- [15] S. MISCHLER & C. MOUHOT, Cooling process for inelastic Boltzmann equations for hard spheres. II. Self-similar solutions and tail behavior. J. Stat. Phys. 124: 703-746, 2006.
- [16] S. MISCHLER & C. MOUHOT, Stability, convergence to the steady state and elastic limit for the Boltzmann equation for diffusively excited granular media. *Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst.* **24** 159–185, 2009.
- [17] S. Mischler & C. Mouhot, Stability, convergence to self-similarity and elastic limit for the Boltzmann equation for inelastic hard-spheres. *Comm. Math. Phys.* **288**: 431–502, 2009.
- [18] C. MOUHOT, Rate of convergence to equilibrium for the spatially homogeneous Boltzmann equation with hard potentials, *Comm. Math. Phys.*, **261**: 629–672, 2006.
- [19] C. MOUHOT & C. VILLANI, Regularity theory for the spatially homogeneous Boltzmann equation with cut-off. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 173: 169–212, 2004.
- [20] E. Trizac, Kinetics and scaling in ballistic annihilation, Phys. Rev. Lett. 88, 160601, 2002.

VÉRONIQUE BAGLAND, CLERMONT UNIVERSITÉ, UNIVERSITÉ BLAISE PASCAL, LABORATOIRE DE MATH-ÉMATIQUES, CNRS UMR 6620, BP 10448, F-63000 CLERMONT-FERRAND, FRANCE.

 $E ext{-}mail\ address:$ Veronique.Bagland@math.univ-bpclermont.fr

Bertrand Lods, Università degli Studi di Torino & Collegio Carlo Alberto, Department of Economics and Statistics, Corso Unione Sovietica, 218/bis, 10134 Torino, Italy.

E-mail address: lods@econ.unito.it